

Childcare Quality Improvement and Assurance Practices*

Tony Munton, Bet McCullum and Kim Rivers
Thomas Coram Research Unit
Institute of Education

The Views expressed in this report are the authors' and do not necessarily reflect those of the Department for Education and Employment.

© Crown Copyright 2001. Published with the permission of DfEE on behalf of the Controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office. Applications for reproduction should be made in writing to The Crown Copyright Unit, Her Majesty's Stationery Office, St Clements House, 2-16 Colegate, Norwich NR3 1BQ.

ISBN 1 84185 488 3 March 2001



^{*} This report describes accreditation schemes at the time the research was conducted in 1999.

CONTENTS

| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | |
|--|------|
| SECTION 1 | Page |
| SECTION 1 Introduction | 1 |
| Introduction | 1 |
| SECTION 2 | |
| Summary of main findings | 8 |
| SECTION 3 | |
| Analysis of Annex 5s of Early Years Development | |
| and Childcare Partnership Plans | 16 |
| SECTION 4 | |
| Case studies in nurseries, out-of-school clubs | |
| and childminding networks | 29 |
| SECTION 5 | |
| National survey of nurseries and out-of-school clubs | 59 |
| SECTION 6 | |
| Telephone interviews with childminding networks | 72 |
| SECTION 7 | |
| Face-to-face interviews with accrediting bodies | 82 |
| SECTION 8 | |
| Conclusions and recommendations | 85 |
| REFERENCES | 91 |
| APPENDICES | 92 |

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The research team would like to thank the managers, staff and parents from day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks for taking the time to talk to us. We would also like to thank staff from the accrediting bodies who helped us recruit our sample of case study participants, who generously gave up their time to be interviewed, and who checked through the details of their schemes as we have reported them here. Thanks to Public Attitude Surveys Ltd. for conducting the telephone survey. Finally, thanks are due to colleagues at the Department for Education and Employment for supporting the project and providing valuable comments on earlier drafts of this report.

SECTION 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 National Childcare Strategy

In May 1998, the government launched its National Childcare Strategy. The Strategy aims to ensure that families have access to an adequate supply of good quality, affordable childcare. Society is changing. The number of mothers in paid work has grown. Family composition is also changing. Fewer than one in four families correspond to the traditional stereotype of father working and mother staying at home to look after young children.

Good quality childcare is not just something parents need when they go out to work or study. It can be good for children. Research shows that young children who spend time in good quality early years and childcare settings can benefit in terms of their language, social and intellectual development. Older children can benefit from taking part in creative and sporting activities with other children. Out-of-school provision can offer safety to children who would otherwise be left to look after themselves.

The growth of childcare provision has failed to keep pace with social and economic changes. The needs of families are often not being met. Not only are there not enough childcare places, many of those that do exist are so expensive as to put childcare out of the reach of many families. The National Childcare Strategy aims to tackle these problems by creating new places, increasing the affordability for parents, and promoting good quality.

1.2 Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships (EYDCPs)

Responsibility for delivering the National Childcare Strategy has been given to local Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships (EYDCPs). Each local authority in England has established an EYDCP, made up of representatives from local stakeholder groups. Groups represented include local government and other statutory agencies; Training and Enterprise Councils; further education colleges;

schools; health authorities; diocesan and other denominational authorities; special educational needs groups; employers; parents; private, public and voluntary childcare providers.

EYDCPs have several tasks, including:

- assessing the demand for childcare and the supply of places available to meet it, and setting achievable local targets for filling the gap between the two;
- acting as a source of advice for funding;
- ensuring childcare information services are available which meet national standards;
- raising and maintaining the quality of childcare provision;
- identifying and meeting the training needs of childcare workers;
- producing plans that specify how the above will be achieved.

Research has shown conclusively that children can benefit from spending time in good quality childcare settings. Children and parents need high quality early years services. Improving quality is a key aim of the National Childcare Strategy. Partnerships are responsible for improving the quality of services beyond the minimum standards under the Children Act which are regulated by local authority inspection units. Their Plans should include explanations of how Partnerships will deliver improved quality across all settings.

1.3 Quality assurance and quality improvement schemes

Research suggests that quality improvement and quality assurance (accreditation) schemes can help raise standards. For example, a study conducted in the USA examined the impact of the National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC) accreditation scheme on the quality of care provided in child care centres (Whitebook, Sakai, & Howes, 1997). The authors concluded that NAEYC accreditation, in conjunction with other features of nursery provision, including non-

profit status, retention of skilled teachers, and higher salaries, predicted high quality service provision.

Planning guidance issued by the Department for Education and Employment (DfEE) suggests that EYDCP Plans might, as part of a quality improvement strategy, set out:

'how providers will be encouraged to introduce and maintain quality improvement systems, such as self-assessment and action plans, and progress towards appropriate quality assurance award schemes.' (para. B4.3, EYDCP Planning Guidance, 2000-2001)

Quality assurance and quality improvement schemes raise standards by encouraging providers to assess the quality of their provision, compare it with descriptions of best practice, and so identify areas for potential improvement. Both types of scheme involve providers in a degree of self-assessment. Typically, members of staff are required to collect information on their policies and procedures. They then summarize this information, often into a portfolio of some kind. Should staff find their existing procedures do not meet required standards, they are encouraged to produce action plans setting out clear targets and timetables for improvement.

Where self-assessment has been done as part of a quality assurance scheme, an independent assessor will judge whether the evidence collected through self-assessment meets specific accreditation criteria. Providers judged to have met the criteria are generally awarded a 'kitemark-type' by the accrediting organisation. For this reason many people are more familiar with the term 'kitemark-type' rather than accreditation scheme.

Quality assurance schemes for providers of early years services are a relatively recent innovation in England. Although schemes share the common characteristics described above, they do vary when it comes to recommended methods of collecting and presenting evidence, and the standards laid out in their accreditation criteria. Often different standards apply to different types of early years provision. For example, it may not be appropriate to judge out-of-school clubs against exactly the same standards as nurseries. Consequently, several different accreditation schemes have developed for use by different types of provision.

1.4 The research project

The project set out to examine how quality assurance and quality improvement schemes are being used by EYDCPs and providers in England to improve the quality of services beyond minimum standards.

The sample: Three types of childcare providers took part: day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks.

- Day nurseries are run by the statutory, private and voluntary sectors. They can
 be open from anywhere between 7:30am to 6.00pm. Most provide a service
 for 52 weeks of the year for children from a few weeks old to five years. The
 last ten years has seen a significant expansion in the number of private sector
 day nurseries.
- Out-of-school clubs are run by the statutory, private or voluntary sector. They usually provide a service from around 3.00pm (after school) up until 6.00pm or later, for children aged up to 14 years. Some out-of-school clubs open before schools. Some clubs are open longer during school holidays. Some are sited on school premises, but many offer a collection service, taking children from school to the club venue. EYDCP audits have shown that many parents, especially those in work or full time training, would like more out-of-school places for their children. Several thousand new places have been created since the inception of the National Childcare Strategy.
- Childminding networks are local groups of childminders who wish to qualify for payments of Nursery Education Grant, and so offer places free for four-year-old children. Childminders working in networks can apply to be assessed by local network co-ordinators or managers, to determine whether they qualify for accredited status. It is important to differentiate between an approved network and an accredited network. In order to become an approved network, the childminding network has to ensure that the childminders have become quality assured childminders. When a minimum of two network childminders have gone on to achieve accredited early years provider status, the network staff can apply for fully accredited network

status. A very recent innovation, there are currently around 60 networks operating in England.

The accreditation schemes. The research team conducted case studies with providers involved in one of six national accreditation schemes:

- Aiming High, a scheme run by Kids' Clubs Network for out-of-school clubs;
- *Aiming for Quality*, run by the Pre School Learning Alliance primarily for pre-schools and playgroups, but also used by some day nurseries;
- *Children Come First*, run by the National Childminding Association for childminding networks;
- A Quality Assurance Scheme for Nurseries and After-school Care; run by the Centre for British Teachers and developed in conjunction with the University of Glasgow;
- Quality Counts, a scheme run by the National Day Nurseries Association;
- Evaluating and Improving Quality in Early Childhood Settings: A Professional Development Programme, run by the Effective Early Learning Project at University College Worcester.

Detailed descriptions of each scheme can be found in Appendix D. In addition, some providers who participated in case studies were working with materials for self-assessment developed by their local authority. This scheme did not involve accreditation of any kind.

Aims. The project had ten specific aims, which were to:

- (1) assess the implementation and use of quality improvement and quality assurance systems by day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks:
- (2) identify common problems experienced by day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks in implementing and using a quality improvement/quality assurance framework;
- (3) highlight solutions identified by day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks to resolve common difficulties involved in

- implementing and using quality improvement and quality assurance frameworks;
- (4) gauge the opinions of (i) childcare staff and (ii) parents towards the implementation/use of quality improvement and quality assurance systems in day nurseries (statutory, private and voluntary), out-of-school clubs and childminding networks;
- (5) establish the extent to which providers are using different quality improvement and quality assurance systems;
- (6) identify the reasons why day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks *have not* implemented quality improvement and quality assurance systems;
- (7) identify good practice for EYDCPs in promoting quality improvement and quality assurance systems to providers and supporting them to improve standards;
- (8) establish the range and content of quality improvement systems used by local authority inspection units;
- (9) produce written material for EYDCPs describing good practice in the promotion and implementation of quality improvement and quality assurance systems;
- (10) produce interim, draft and final reports for the DfEE.

Methods/Design The project was conducted in five distinct phases:

- Phase 1: Analysis of Annex Five of all EYDCP Plans submitted to the DfEE for the period 1999/2000. This phase was designed to identify examples of good practice by EYDCPs in promoting quality (aim 7), and establish the range of quality improvement schemes used by local authority inspection units (aim 8). Section 3 of the report describes this phase of the project in detail.
- Phase 2: A series of case studies in a sample of nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks accredited or working towards accreditation. Case studies comprised conducting interviews with managers, staff and parents. This phase was designed to establish the range of views pertinent to aims 1-4. Section 4 of the report provides a detailed description of the case studies.

- Phase 3: A nationally representative telephone survey of nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks. The survey was designed to establish the extent to which findings from the case studies are generalisable (aims 1-4), the proportion of providers in England currently involved in accreditation or quality improvement schemes (aim 5), and why some providers are not using such schemes (aim 6). Summaries of the telephone survey findings appear in Sections 5 and 6 of the report.
- Phase 4: Interviews with representatives of the accrediting bodies. Interviews were a means of establishing the extent to which problems and their solutions as reported by providers were consistent with the experiences of those responsible for administering accreditation schemes. Details of the interviews are reported in Section 7 of the report.
- Phase 5: Producing written materials. The research team has produced guidance for EYDCPs concerning good practice in promoting and implementing quality improvement and quality assurance systems (aim 9). Four groups of EYDCP lead officers across England were asked to comment on a draft of the guidance. Comments were generally very positive. This document is the final report of the project, produced for the DfEE (aim 10).

The project was conducted by the Thomas Coram Research Unit at the Institute of Education, on behalf of the Department for Education and Employment (DfEE), between November 1999 and August 2000. Public Attitude Surveys Limited conducted the telephone interviews with day nurseries and out-of-school clubs.

SECTION 2

SUMMARY OF MAIN FINDINGS

- 2.1 This study set out to examine how quality assurance and quality improvement schemes are being used by Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships and childcare providers in England to improve the quality of services beyond minimum standards. Three types of early years providers took part: day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks. The project was conducted in five distinct phases:
 - Phase 1: Analysis of Annex Five of all EYDCP Plans submitted to the DfEE for the period 1999/2000.
 - Phase 2: A series of case studies in a sample of accredited nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks.
 - Phase 3: A national telephone survey involving a representative sample of nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks.
 - Phase 4: Interviews with representatives of the accrediting bodies.
 - Phase 5: Producing guidance for EYDCPs concerning good practice in promoting and implementing quality improvement and quality assurance systems.

The project was conducted by the Thomas Coram Research Unit at the Institute of Education, on behalf of the Department for Education and Employment (DfEE), between November 1999 and August 2000.

2.2 Key findings

- One third of Early Years Development and Childcare Partnership (EYDCP) Plans for 1999/2000 included details of a clear quality improvement strategy.
- Two thirds of Plans stated that local providers were already asked to undertake some kind of self-assessment as part of their annual inspections.
- Around half of all EYDCPs promoted quality through providing training.

- Over 80% of nurseries and out-of-school clubs had not taken part in any accreditation scheme. The most commonly cited reason for not being accredited was a lack of awareness that such schemes existed.
- The most common problem faced by providers wanting to become accredited was finding the time to do the work.
- According to accrediting organisations, many providers face difficulties finding funding to pay for accreditation.
- Staff involvement in helping settings work towards accreditation was variable. Most parents did not get involved.
- Most accredited providers felt their service had improved as a result of going through the process. The main effect of accreditation on quality was to promote development of written policies and procedures, particularly with reference to health and safety, and equal opportunities.
- Accreditation manuals and other written materials were the main source of information about the process used by providers.
- Mentors or development workers, and locally organised workshops are an important source of practical help for providers.
- Getting accredited cost between £300 and £600 per provider. EYDCPs had become the main source of funding.

2.3 Annex 5s of Early Years Development and Childcare Partnership Plans

The purpose of reviewing Annex Fives of EYDCP Plans was to identify different quality improvement practices and examples of local quality improvement systems where they exist.

The majority of nursery providers are already required to undertake some form of self-assessment as part of their local authority annual inspections undertaken as a requirement of the 1989 Children Act. Procedures vary, but most include a requirement to submit an action plan specifying changes to be made and outlining a timetable. At the time of the research, at least two local authorities had introduced their own accreditation schemes, whilst a third authority had developed a self-evaluation framework for use in all early years settings.

Around 20% of Annex Fives described plans for quality improvement in terms of explicit targets, with deadlines and designation of responsibilities. This suggests that the vast majority of EYDCPs had not developed a clear strategy for quality improvement when Plans for 1999/2000 were compiled.

Almost half Annex Fives contained references to encouragement and promotion of standards more stringent than the statutory requirement. The ways in which EYDCPs supported providers in meeting additional requirements varied, but included the following:

- mentor schemes, whereby qualified teachers and others with expertise give on-going support to providers;
- service level agreements with outside agencies;
- through the support of a dedicated Early Years Development Consultant or Team;
- through provision guidance documents on standards.

To encourage networking between providers, over forty per cent of Partnerships reported that they facilitate and send representatives to an early years forum, cluster or working group.

By far the most commonly reported way of promoting and embedding good practice was through training. After training, the dissemination of materials and resources through meetings with representatives of early years providers was the most popular approach. On the evidence of Plans submitted for 1999/2000, many partnerships were unclear about the role formal quality assurance schemes could play in promoting good practice among providers.

2.4 Case studies in a sample of accredited nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks

This phase was designed to establish providers' views concerning:

• Choosing schemes and deciding whether to go for accreditation

- The extent of staff involvement in implementation
- Views on key features of the schemes
- Information and support
- Problems, difficulties and solutions
- The impact of schemes on provision

Interviews with parents of children in nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks were designed to elicit views on:

- Awareness of local authority inspections and quality assurance schemes
- Views on kitemark-type-type schemes
- Awareness of their current nursery's accreditation
- Attitudes to being involved in accreditation schemes
- Awareness of the process of getting accredited; problems and solutions
- Impact of the scheme
- Whether accreditation would affect decisions about joining a nursery
- Advantages and disadvantages of belonging to a scheme

Most providers chose schemes run by organisations they belonged to, or schemes for which they were able to access funding. The extent to which providers involved all their staff in the accreditation process was very variable. Evidence from other countries suggests that schemes are more likely to influence quality when all members of staff are actively engaged in the process.

Most providers were happy with the key features of their scheme. Written materials were generally well received. Although few looked forward to being assessed once they had collected their evidence, most found the process less stressful than they had anticipated.

Information and support play a very important role in the way providers perceive accreditation schemes. The quality of mentoring and other sources of personal support were crucial to success. Several people found attending local groups of providers going through the same scheme to be a valuable source of advice and reassurance.

The most commonly mentioned problem concerned time. Completing an accreditation scheme does take time. Senior managers often had to put in additional hours, but felt that extra work could be kept to a minimum by sharing the workload between all members of staff. However, some senior managers found it difficult to involve all members of their staff in schemes.

Very little has been done to formally evaluate the impact of accreditation and quality improvement schemes on the quality of provision. However, the vast majority of providers were generally of the view that taking part in a scheme has improved their service. Most cited improvements in both policies and procedures. Changes introduced as a result of being involved in accreditation included:

- Staff appraisal schemes;
- Increased opportunities for training;
- Induction schemes for new staff;
- Systems for conducting continuous self-evaluation;
- Key-worker systems;
- Better relationships between staff and managers;
- Improved staff morale;
- Better record-keeping;
- Systems to allow for better planning of activities;
- Improved methods of communication with parents;
- Improved staff relationships with children.

Interviews with a small sample of parents suggested they were generally well informed about local authority inspections. Although they know very little about accreditation schemes, almost all parents thought they were a good idea. Some knew their child's setting had been accredited, but very few could put a name to the scheme. Around one in three parents who knew about accreditation had a reasonably accurate idea of what was involved in becoming accredited.

Parents felt they should be kept informed about any schemes their providers were participating in, but did not have time to get actively involved. Of the few that knew the setting they used had become accredited, most thought it had led to improvements. The

majority of parents using nurseries and out-of-school clubs said if they were to change their provider again, they would want to know about accreditation before making their choice. However, parents said they were not likely to choose childminders on the basis of accreditation.

2.5 A national telephone survey involving a representative sample of nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks

The survey was designed to establish the extent to which providers in England are currently involved in accreditation or quality improvement schemes, and why some providers are not using such schemes. It was conducted by Public Attitude Surveys Ltd for the Thomas Coram Research Unit.

Only 12% of nurseries and 16% of out-of-school clubs had taken part in any accreditation scheme. Those providers who had gone for accreditation were more likely to be larger facilities (more than 30 places), and to have been open for less than five years.

Of those not already involved in an accreditation or kitemark-type-type scheme, 18% of nurseries, and 27% of out-of-school clubs thought it 'very likely' they would get involved in one the next twelve months.

Lack of awareness was a key factor. Among providers not accredited, around half of nursery managers and a quarter of out-of-school managers said they did not know about accreditation schemes. Only five felt accreditation schemes were not worth getting involved in. Three of the five felt they already provided a well-established, high quality service and they had nothing to gain.

Of the 51 childminding networks covered in interviews only 11 were not yet using a quality assurance scheme. Seven of the co-ordinators in the 11 networks reported that they were 'very likely' to get involved with a recognised accreditation scheme in the next twelve months.

The most commonly cited reason (given by 78% of those not involved) for not being part of a scheme was that the network had only recently been formed.

2.6 Interviews with representatives of the accrediting bodies

The purpose of this phase was to establish the extent to which problems and solutions reported by providers were consistent with the experiences of those responsible for administering accreditation schemes.

Asked what kind of problems providers have with their schemes, accrediting bodies usually mentioned *finding time* and *identifying funding*. Other common problems included:

- recognising accreditation as a collaborative, staff development issue;
- communicating the purpose of accreditation to staff;
- developing clear written policies and procedures;
- changing established practices;
- introducing key worker systems;
- systematic record keeping;
- curriculum planning.

2.7 About the study

- Phase 1: The team conducted analyses of Annex Five of 146 EYDCP Plans submitted to the DfEE for the period 1999/2000.
- Phase 2: Case studies in a sample of 11 day nurseries, 10 out-of-school clubs and nine childminding networks which were accredited or working towards accreditation. In the nursery sample, the team interviewed 11 nursery managers, 17 staff, and 22 parents. In the out-of-school sample, the team interviewed 10 managers, 20 staff and 28 parents. In the nine childminding networks, the team interviewed 13 network managers or co-ordinators, 17 childminders and 16 parents.
- Phase 3: A total of 250 telephone interviews were carried out with day nurseries and, 251 with out-of-school clubs. Both samples were broadly nationally

representative. The research team at TCRU provided PAS Ltd. with the names and telephone numbers of 654 nurseries and out-of-school clubs. Of that total, 51 declined to participate, 46 were unobtainable, and 56 were not called. The effective response rate for the telephone survey was therefore 91% (501/552). The TCRU team conducted interviews with 48 co-ordinators or managers representing 51 childminding networks.

Phase 4: The research team interviewed representatives from six accrediting organisations.

SECTION 3

ANALYSIS OF ANNEX 5s OF EARLY YEARS DEVELOPMENT AND CHILDCARE PARTNERSHIP PLANS

3.1 Introduction

Each Early Years Development and Childcare Partnership (EYDCP) is required to draw up an annual Plan, setting out how childcare needs in their area will be met. The Plan identifies priorities, time-scales, local targets, responsibility for delivering different aspects of the Strategy, and the use to be made of the potential sources of funding. Annex Five of the Plan describes strategies the EYDCP will employ to improve the quality of local provision. The purpose of reviewing Annex Fives of EYDCP Plans was to identify different quality improvement practices and examples of local quality improvement systems where they exist.

3.2 Conduct of the research

The research team looked through Plans submitted to the DfEE by EYDCPs for the period 1999/2000. Plans were examined to identify:

- reference to use of quality improvement systems among local authority registration and inspection units;
- examples of good practice in promoting quality improvement and quality assurance systems to providers, and supporting them to improve standards.

The team reviewed 146 out of a possible total of 150 EYDCP Plans. At the time of the research, four Plans were not available for review. The work was undertaken at the DfEE between December 1999 and February 2000. Through close consultation with staff at DfEE, review of the DfEE planning guidance for EYDCPs, and initial analysis of six Plans, a proforma for extraction of information contained within Annex Fives was designed by the research team at TCRU (see Appendix A).

In some Plans, Annex Fives did not contain complete information. In others, details of quality improvement may have appeared elsewhere in Plans. The majority of Annex Fives did not describe quality improvement strategies in a clear or detailed format. Many provided details of proposals relating exclusively to training, rather than to quality improvement more generally. However, it has been possible to determine a number of key features common across EYDCPs.

Data collected in the review process have been summarised. We also present some individual case examples to illustrate the diversity of approaches to improving quality across EYDCPs.

Analysis of Annex 5s

3.3 Reference to use of quality improvement systems among registration and inspection units

In 75.7% of local authorities, social services departments were responsible for registration and inspection. For the remainder of local authorities, responsibility lay with the LEA (5.4%), the Chief Executives Office (0.7%) or some other/unspecified body (18.3%).

Joint inspections - In the London Borough of Greenwich, Social Services and the Local Education Authority are working together to develop improved registration and inspection services. Rather than the usual Registration and Inspection Unit, the local authority has instituted a 'Quality and Inspection Unit' which is comprised of Under Eight's Advisors and Social Services Inspectors. In at least some areas of provision there are joint inspections. The local authority is also working with the National Childminding Association (NCMA) to improve the registration of

Sixty four per cent of Annex Fives recorded that providers were required to undertake some form of self-assessment as part of their annual inspection procedures; 82.2% of those required providers in all settings to conduct self-assessment exercises. Two-thirds of Plans stated explicitly that at least some providers (most usually day nurseries) were required by the local authority to produce action plans as part of annual inspection procedures. In anticipation of expansions in provision, almost three-quarters (73.6%) of local authorities were planning to scale up registration and inspection activities. The majority of these were planning to create new posts and appoint more staff (59.5%), drawing largely upon Revenue Support Funds. Finally, only two local authorities (Bristol and Sheffield) had a fully developed kitemark-type-type scheme in operation. Although not a kitemark-type-type scheme, in Leeds a self-evaluation framework has been developed for all providers. A small number of other EYDCPs (including Middlesborough, Peterborough and Somerset) reported that they were planning to introduce, or discuss the introduction of, local quality assurance schemes.

The Bristol Standard - The City of Bristol is using The Bristol Standard, which is based on criteria for quality developed originally by the Effective Early Learning Project (EEL), but now adapted for local use. There are currently ten dimensions of quality contained within the standard. With the exception of out-of-school clubs, any willing providers can participate in the scheme. To date 60 providers have received a certificate verifying that they are providing the quality demanded by the Standard. It is intended to extend the scheme to out-of-school clubs in the near future and to appoint an advisor with the specific task of promoting quality and The Bristol Standard across early years settings. Another local authority, Swindon, is planning to adopt The Bristol Standard in the near future.

Sheffield's Quality Kitemark - In 1998 staff in Sheffield developed a self-evaluation and assessment package for use by providers of childcare. Representatives of all types of provider were included in discussions and decisions about the kitemark. Once piloted, providers could sign up for the scheme and access support from mentors. Providers work through a series of 'modules' relating to quality at their own pace. Trained assessors visit to ensure that quality standards of provision are being met. Although providers are encouraged to participate in Sheffield's quality assurance scheme, those who choose to opt for participation in an external accreditation scheme are also supported.

Leeds' Let's Get It Right - In Leeds, a local authority self-evaluation scheme called Let's Get It Right has been developed. The self-evaluation package contains three volumes: one for pre-school groups settings; the second for childminders and home carers; and the third for out-of-school clubs and school holiday care. A Quality Assurance Co-ordinator conducts monitoring and inspections to support self-evaluation across the settings.

Local schemes other than those mentioned may exist, but if they were not mentioned in Annex Five of 1999/2000 EYDCP Plans, the research team would not have identified them.

3.4 Examples of good practice in promoting quality improvement and quality assurance systems to providers, and supporting them to improve standards

Concerning quality improvement generally, our analysis of Annex Fives looked for:

- outlines of strategies for quality improvement and targets;
- encouragement and promotion of quality beyond minimum standards;
- encouragement of providers to introduce and maintain quality assurance systems, including the use and identification of particular accreditation schemes;

- encouragement of networking to share good practice, resources and training between providers;
- EYDCP methods of gathering examples of good practice;
- the promotion and embedding of examples of good practice;
- the provision of resources to support providers and carers;
- institutions and services recommended to providers and carers as sources of support and consultancy;
- inclusion and participation of providers, childcare organisations and individuals in developing quality;
- the EYDCP's Plans to publicise their strategy for improving quality.

Outlines of Strategies for Quality Improvement and Targets - Most Annex Fives reviewed described future plans to improve quality rather than existing strategy. Many EYDCPs are at the very beginning of their efforts to improve quality. The research team, in collaboration with staff from DfEE, developed a list of quality improvement strategy indicators, including:

- establishment of a quality assurance group;
- development of quality standards;
- ensuring that quality improvement is the focus of all EYDCP activities;
- becoming an Early Excellence Zone;
- setting up Childminding networks;
- extending support to those who are not yet involved in the EYDCP;
- use of external evaluators to assess aspects of Partnerships' progress.

In addition, our review of Annex Fives included a question designed to determine whether or not strategies for quality improvement were described in terms of specific targets and dates.

Less than one third (29.7%) EYDCP Plans described a clear strategy for quality improvement. Only 33.8% of Partnerships had a dedicated Quality Assurance Group in existence, although another 13.5% were planning to establish one soon. Interestingly, Quality Assurance Groups were often part of an EYDCP's Training Sub-Group, reflecting the robust link between training and quality improvement

evident in the majority of the Annex Fives analysed. Only 11.5% of Plans described a quality standard applicable to different types of childcare as being in place, although another 23% reported plans to institute local standards in the future.

Explicit commitment to quality improvement as a focus for all Partnership activity, either currently or in the future, was evident in approximately one tenth (10.2%) of Annex Fives. Only 6.1% of Plans reported that the EYDCP had applied for an Early Excellence Centre (EEC), although a further 13.5% were planning to apply in the future. (EECs are models of good practice in integrating early education, care and family support services. The aim is to create seamless, one-stop services for children and parents. There is close co-operation across education, social services and health services together with an emphasis on training and staff development. EECs work with other providers to disseminate good practice more widely).

Seven per cent of partnerships already had childminding networks in place, while another 12.2% were planning to establish them soon. Less than 3% of Annex Fives included explicit plans to attach toy libraries to childminding networks. Almost 50% of Partnerships reported either existing or planned support for providers without access to a qualified teacher. None of the Annex Fives reviewed included information about current extension of support to providers who have not yet joined the Partnership, although 6.1% did have plans to do so in the future. Only one Annex Five referred to the existence of external evaluation of the Partnership, although a further three mentioned plans to use external evaluators in the future. However, in addition to those areas pre-determined as indicative of the existence of a strategy, almost 60% of Annex Fives included reference to other activities that might be viewed as components of strategy for quality improvement. These largely related to the development of training programmes for providers, but also included reference to the distribution of documents on quality and development of quality guidelines.

Finally, 20.3% of Annex Fives described plans for quality improvement in terms of explicit targets, with deadlines and designation of responsibilities, which suggests that the vast majority of EYDCP's have not yet developed a clear strategy for quality improvement.

Strategy for Quality Improvement in Walsall - In addition to working towards the development of their own quality standard, the EYDCP in Walsall has outlined a number of targets designed to contribute towards the improvement of quality over the next three years. These include:

- recruiting a training officer who develop programmes of joint training for providers;
- organising staff exchanges between providers to encourage networking and help to share learning;
- setting up an 'Infoline' which informal carers of children can call; and, establishing a web-site for providers and carers to access;
- holding an early years conference.

Encouragement and Promotion of Standards Beyond Children Act Requirements Almost half (45.9%) of the Annex Fives contained references to encouragement and promotion of standards more stringent than the statutory requirement. The ways in which EYDCPs supported providers in meeting additional requirements varied, but included the following:

- mentor schemes, whereby qualified teachers and others with expertise give on-going support to providers (e.g. Hertfordshire);
- service level agreements with outside agencies, for example Pre-School Learning Alliance (e.g. LB Barnet);
- through the support of a dedicated Early Years Development Consultant or Team (e.g. York);
- through provision guidance documents on standards (e.g. Gloucestershire).

Some Plans merely stated that the EYDCP did encourage and promote higher standards, but did not specify how they go about this.

Encouraging Providers to Introduce and Maintain Quality Assurance Systems - One way for EYDCPs to improve quality is by encouraging providers to introduce quality assurance systems. Providers can become accredited through local schemes where

they exist, or through schemes developed by national organisations, such as the National Childminding Association (NCMA) or Kids Clubs Network. Our analysis of Annex Fives looked at how providers are encouraged to get involved in quality assurance systems and which systems local providers are using. Just over 20% of EYDCPs give providers advice on appropriate schemes; almost 40% expect providers to join external schemes recommended by the EYDCP, with a further 7.4% planning to draw providers into joining an existing or planned local authority scheme. Almost 9% of EYDCPs reported that they offer written guidance on quality assurance systems, a further 6.8% reported regular written up-dates on quality assurance systems, while 5.4% mentor providers towards involvement in quality assurance systems.

Just over 70% of Annex Fives mentioned specific accreditation schemes by name. The most frequently referred to was Kids Clubs Network's *Aiming High*, which was reported to be in use by almost a quarter (23.6%) of EYDCPs, as well as being considered for use by a further 28.4%. Again, just over a quarter of partnerships reported considering NCMA's *Children Come First* scheme, and 6.8% had childminding networks already using the scheme.

Other schemes in use or being considered for introduction were:

- The Pre-School Learning Alliance scheme *Aiming for Quality* (in use in 18.9% of partnerships and being considered for use by 25.7% more);
- The Effective Early Learning Project scheme (in use in 11.5% and being considered by another 3.4%);
- Investors in People (in use in 8.8% and under consideration in another 4.7%);
- The National Day Nurseries scheme (in use in two local authorities and being considered by another seven. The scheme was, at the time of the research, still in development);
- The system for small voluntary organisations accredited by PQASSO was in operation in one partnership and being considered by a further six;
- The Centre for British Teachers scheme was being considered by two local authorities.

In addition to the above systems of quality assurance and improvement, several other schemes and charters were mentioned, including Barnardo's *Action for Children* (Dudley) and NCMA's *Childminding in Business Charter* (Kingston upon Hull). Only 15.5% of EYDCPs reported how many providers had successfully completed schemes, and even then few could offer figures of exactly how many had done so.

Encouragement of Networking to Share Good Practice, Resources and Training Between Providers - To encourage networking between providers, over forty per cent (42.6%) of Partnerships reported that they facilitate and send representatives to local early years groups known as early years forums, clusters or working groups. A further 18.2% reported that they plan to do so in the future. Just over six per cent reported that childminders are encouraged to join networks, although a further 8.1% plan to do so. Over 8% arrange visits between nurseries and other providers, and a further 10.1% plan to do this in the future. Only 5.4% of Annex Fives included explicit reference to promotion of networking through visits to Early Years Excellence Centres, although another 11.5% plan this. Just over 10% give providers sources and contacts for information concerning good practice, and a further 5.4% plan to do so. Lastly, just over 10% of EYDCPs have developed partnerships within the Partnership and a further ten per cent (9.5%) plan to do so. For example, in Kingston Upon Hull, the Community Education Service and Pre-School Learning Alliance have jointly accessed SRB monies to provide courses for parents. Other identified ways of networking cited by over one third of EYDCPs (36.5%) included programmes of joint training, and Early Years Resource and Development Centres.

Networking to Share Good Practice - In Leeds all providers of childcare are linked to established cluster groups referred to locally as 'family of schools network'. Each 'family' is supported by a Development Officer and a member of the Early Years Development Team to facilitate local networking and sharing of good practice.

Partnership Methods of Gathering Examples of Good Practice - The most frequently cited way of doing this was through receiving feedback from their own development, training and advisory staff (39.2% of EYDCPs reported that they do this, with another 8.8% planning to do so in the future). Twenty five per cent of EYDCPs collect

information and materials from other organisations, for example the PLA and NCMA. Just over 10% reported having links with other local authorities. Other ways of gathering examples of good practice were given by a further 16.2%, and included taking part in early years research projects (e.g. Birmingham) and attending conferences (e.g. Milton Keynes).

Promoting and Embedding Examples of Good Practice - Certain criteria were established to determine through analysis of the Annex Fives how EYDCPs are promoting and embedding examples of good practice across the local authority. By far the most commonly reported way of promoting and embedding good practice was through training, with almost fifty per cent of EYDCPs reporting that they do this currently and a further 15.5% planning to do so. After training, the dissemination of materials and resources through meetings with representatives of early years providers was most often mentioned, with over a quarter (25.7%) of EYDCPs already doing this and another 10.8% planning to. Not surprisingly given that only a minority of local authorities have quality assurance schemes, only 4 (2.7%) Annex Fives state that promotion of good practice takes place through the dissemination of their own standards, although a further 4.7% plan to do this in the future. A higher number, 15.5% do however disseminate local authority guidance on quality, and a further 6.8% plan to do this sometime in the future.

The Provision of Resources to Support Providers and Carers - Service level agreements with outside agencies and associations (e.g. the Pre-School Learning Alliance) was one of the most commonly cited forms of support given to providers. In total 23% of Annex Fives included reference to such agreements, and a further 4.7% mentioned plans to set them up in the future. Only 6.1% reported having service level agreements with libraries, with less than one per cent (0.7) planning to do so. Twenty three per cent of EYDCPs have instituted a programme of joint training, and a further 13.5% plan to develop such a programme soon. Around twenty per cent (20.9%) of EYDCPs report that they offer providers support through linked early years advisors or teachers, and another 12.8% plan to do this in the future. Only three Annex Fives included reference to 20-day secondments of linked teachers, although more than 10% offered visits and needs assessment through qualified teachers attached to early years providers.

Only three EYDCPs (2%) have supplied materials for providers to give to parents to help explain quality issues. Some (17.6%) Annex Fives included reference to other sources of support work with young children. These included toy libraries, support groups for parents and carers, library information services, drop-in facilities and resource centres.

Institutions and Services Recommended to Providers and Carers as Sources of Support - Most commonly, local authority staff are reported as recommended sources of support: over fifty per cent of Plans (52.7%) recommended educational and other personnel in the local authority, while 14.2% recommended social services personnel. Early Years Excellence Centres were recommended in 6.1% of Plans, with a further 8.1% planning to recommend these once they are established. Over 12% of EYDCPs recommend Early Years Centres to providers and carers and a further 8.1% plan to do so. Education and Professional Development Centres are recommended by 16.9% and a further 4.1% plan to recommend them. Over a quarter (27.7%) of EYDCPs mentioned other institutions and services that they recommend to providers and carers. These included resource and training centres, and 'surgeries' (e.g. in Somerset). The kinds of resources available through the above included: curriculum resources (available in 30.4% of EYDCPs); education advisors (34.5%); toy libraries (23%); and parental projects in schools (10.1%).

Inclusion and Participation of Providers in Developing Quality - Another area explored in the analysis of the Annex Fives was the inclusion and participation of the full range of providers, childcare organisations and individuals in developing quality. Almost a quarter of Annex Fives included reference to the inclusion of representatives from all types of providers in discussions relating to quality, although the degree or meaningfulness of this participation is not possible to determine through this analysis. Still, a further 20% of EYDCPs also mentioned that they will be endeavouring to do this too in the future. Less than 5% of EYDCPs stated explicitly that they either have or plan to have mechanisms for establishing joint review of curriculum documents, although slightly more either had or planned joint development of standards (13.5%). However, again training featured more highly with 23.5% of EYDCPs describing joint programmes of training, with a further 18.9% planning this.

Inclusion of Providers and Other Partners - In Somerset, the EYDCP has not only included representatives of providers of childcare, but is also developing partnerships with other professionals, including midwives and school nurses who are seen as key in supporting informal carers of children.

The EYDCPs Plans to Publicise their Strategy for Improving Quality - Since few EYDCPs had well developed strategies for improvement of quality, it is not surprising that few were able to express explicit strategies for publicising their plans. Vague references to the Children=s Information Service were made by approximately a quarter of EYDCPs, with 16.2% already using the service and a further 10.8% planning to do so. Leaflets and posters were proposed by 6.1%, with a further 10.8% planning to utilise these methods. Just over 5% had prepared news releases and another 6.1% planned this activity. Other methods of publicising the EYDCPs strategy included liasing with outreach workers and other staff, mail shots for parents, and through the award of a local authority quality assurance scheme where it exists or is planned.

3.5 Conclusions

Based on analysis of the Annex Fives, it appears that in the 1999/2000 Plans, most EYDCPs were at the very beginning of their efforts to improve quality. This analysis clearly reflects the early stages of development of strategy across the country for quality improvement in early years provision. Many of the Plans reviewed here were tentative and unclear in presentation. Only a few were well developed, and of those fewer still either have or plan to have a local authority quality assurance scheme. However, Annex Fives were the only section of EYDCP Plans reviewed. It may well be that further endeavours for quality improvement were described in other sections. When triangulated with other data collected as part of the research into quality assurance and improvement in early years provision, there is also evidence to suggest some under-reporting of activities designed to improve quality. For example, telephone research with co-ordinators of childminding networks suggest that there are

a great many more local authority supported networks than described in the Annex Fives of Early Years and Childcare Development Plans.

What is clear through analysis of the Plans however, is a reliance on training as a mechanism for improving quality. It is reasonable to assume that greater knowledge of formal quality assurance systems and schemes in which providers can participate could help staff preparing Annex Fives of EYDCP Plans.

SECTION 4

CASE STUDIES IN NURSERIES, OUT-OF-SCHOOL CLUBS AND CHILDMINDING NETWORKS

4.1 Introduction

To establish the range of views concerning the implementation and use of quality improvement schemes, the research team conducted a series of case studies in a sample of nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks accredited or working towards accreditation. In each setting, members of the team interviewed managers, staff and parents. This section of the report provides a detailed description of these case studies.

4.2 The sample

Nurseries – The research team conducted interviews in 11 day nurseries in England. The sample included nurseries from Berkshire, Bracknell, Greater London, Kent, Kirklees, Leeds, Solihull, Sunderland and Surrey. Eight nurseries were selected from lists provided by accrediting organisations:

- two PLA accredited nurseries
- two nurseries who had taken part in the CfBT pilot
- two nurseries who were piloting the NDNA scheme
- two nurseries who had used the EEL framework

The remaining three nurseries had used a self-evaluation scheme developed by the Under Eights Service in Leeds: Let's Get it Right. Dimensions of Quality Education and Care – a self-evaluation framework for those working with young children in group settings.

Nine of the 11 nurseries were run by the private sector. Of those nine, four belonged to a national chain, two ran in universities, and three operated in converted areas of

their proprietors' homes. The remaining two nurseries were Early Years Centres funded by the local authority.

Three of the nurseries were relatively small, taking 20 children or less. In two others there were between 20 and 30 children and in the remaining six nurseries there were between 40 and 55 children. All but three of the nurseries provided places for children under the age of two years.

The two nurseries piloting the NDNA materials had had no changes of staff since they began working on the scheme. However the other nurseries (some of whom had been accredited for more than two years) had lost members of staff. Three had lost between 1-3 staff, the rest had lost more than three since being accredited.

Out-of-school clubs – The research team conducted interviews in ten out-of-school clubs. Participating clubs came from Birmingham, Cambridgeshire, Greater London, Leeds, and Milton Keynes. Nine were selected from clubs accredited Kid's Clubs Network Aiming High scheme. The tenth club had participated in the Leeds Let's Get it Right self-evaluation scheme.

One of the clubs was run by the statutory sector, five by the voluntary sector, and four by the private sector. Seven of the clubs provided places for children up to the age of 11 years, and the other three for children aged up to 14 years. The number of children provided for ranged from 24 to 60. Commonly, the number on the roll was between 30 and 40. Seven clubs had lost up to three members of staff since accreditation, one had lost six.

Childminding networks – The research team conducted interviews in nine childminding networks. Networks were located in eight areas from the South of England, Greater London, the Midlands and the North of England. All nine were selected from networks either accredited, or working towards accreditation1, through the National Childminding Association's *Children Come First* scheme.

-

¹ In the strictest definition, the term 'network' can only be used when full accreditation has already been achieved. However, in the absence of another appropriate term, 'network' being used here to refer both to those already fully accredited and those working towards it.

While some networks in the sample had been established for some time, others had begun to work towards accredited status more recently. For example, one network had been established for three years and had been using a quality assurance regime during that time. Networks also varied in size, ranging from 12 to 71 childminders.

4.3 Conduct of the research

Nurseries and out-of-school clubs – Members of the research team visited providers during January and February 2000. Interviews were conducted using semi-strutured topic guides, copies of which can be found in the appendices. Prior to arranging a visit, researchers sent a letter inviting those identified by accrediting organisations to take part. The letter explained the purpose of the research, who would be interviewed, and asked for assistance in gaining access to parents. The team telephoned providers within four days of sending out letters to answer possible queries. Once dates for face-to-face interviews had been agreed, researchers posted copies of topic guide headings to providers. During the visits to sites, a member of the research team interviewed:

- the manager/proprietor;
- any staff who could be released from duties with children and who had taken part in quality assurance schemes;
- any parents willing to participate.

Researchers tape-recorded all interviews, and made contemporaneous notes. To ensure confidentiality and anonymity, tapes were wiped clean once all possible information had been extracted. In the nursery sample, the team interviewed 11 nursery managers, 17 staff and 22 parents. In the out-of school sample, the team interviewed 10 managers, 20 staff and 28 parents.

Childminding networks – Interviews were conducted throughout February 2000 using semi-structured topic guides, copies of which can be found in the appendices. Members of the research team conducted face-to-face interviews in three childminding networks. Because childminders typically live over a wide area, telephone interviews were undertaken in the remaining six networks. The sample of

interviewees was purposive rather random, given that relatively few childminders to date have participated in a nationally recognised scheme leading towards quality assured status and accreditation. It was important then to conduct interviews with a range of experienced and well-informed network childminders. To this end, local network co-ordinators were asked to select a group of childminders for interview. In turn, childminders were asked to forward the names of parents using their services who might be prepared to take part in the research. The team conducted 46 interviews across the nine networks involving, 13 network managers or co-ordinators, 17 network childminders and 16 parents. All of the interviewees, including parents, were women.

4.4 Analysis

The remainder of Section 4 describes themes emerging from interviews. For managers of nurseries and out-of-school clubs, their staff, childminding network co-ordinators, and childminders, themes are described under six headings:

- Choosing schemes and deciding whether to go for accreditation
- The extent of staff involvement in implementation
- Views on key features of the schemes
- Information and support
- Problems, difficulties and solutions
- The impact of schemes on provision

Themes emerging from interviews with parents of children in nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks are described under eight headings:

- Awareness of local authority inspections and quality assurance schemes
- Views on kitemark-type-type schemes
- Awareness of their current provider's accreditation
- Attitudes to being involved in accreditation schemes
- Awareness of the process of getting accredited; problems and solutions
- Impact of the scheme
- Whether accreditation would affect decisions about joining a nursery

Advantages and disadvantages of belonging to a scheme

Interviews with managers of nurseries and out-of-school clubs, their staff, childminding network co-ordinators, and childminders.

4.5 Choosing schemes and deciding whether to go for accreditation

Nurseries - People chose accreditation schemes for different reasons. Some had been long-term members their accrediting body, and valued the association's other services. They expressed loyalty to the association and so had chosen its accreditation scheme above others. Others had opted for their scheme after attending a talk and coming away 'fired with enthusiasm'. Two nursery managers had not been consulted over the decision, which had been made by senior staff of their nursery chain. One manager of an early years centre commented:

'the upper management structure had decided that the document represented good practice – and just expected everyone to use it'.

Out-of-school clubs - In six out-of-school clubs, managers said local sponsors, for example EYDCPs or TECs, dictated which accreditation scheme clubs should take on. This meant that the choice of scheme and the decision to go for accreditation was taken out of their hands. Although three of the managers were really interested and felt that they wanted to take a fresh look at the quality of their services at this time, the other three felt somewhat coerced into it. In two settings, their local authority had encouraged club managers to take part in accreditation, with additional pressure from their own line manager. However, both of these club managers respected the judgment of their line manager and were themselves enthusiastic to examine their own practice and become accredited. Although staff in these eight settings had not been involved in the decision to go for accreditation, they were happy to go along with it.

In the remaining two settings, club managers themselves had decided to go through a self-evaluation or accreditation process and had free choice of schemes. One self-

evaluation framework had been presented to staff as an 'introduction to quality assurance' and used willingly by members of staff as a handbook of good practice.

The other club manager had chosen a scheme on a recommendation from her local Play Association and 'because it seemed a natural scheme to choose for an out-of-school club'. The manager had asked for the views of the staff about going for accreditation and did not go ahead until she had gained their approval. Staff appreciated the fact that they had been consulted.

Childminding networks - Unlike some sectors of childcare provision, childminders seeking nationally recognised quality assured or accredited status, must undertake the NCMA's Children Come First scheme. The rationale for particular localities setting up networks and seeking accreditation was surprisingly similar across all nine sites. In the vast majority of cases, network co-ordinators had been brought into post as part of local Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships initiatives to improve quality. Their remit was to set up an accredited network with the capacity to develop provision for the education of four-year-olds and/or community childminding for children placed through social services. Some local authorities had a history of employing childminding development workers, to which the role of childminding network co-ordinator or manager was seen as an extension. One network had originated through the NCMA Childminding in Business initiative and primarily served one local private employer. Involvement in Children Come First was seen as a natural progression in continuing to provide a high quality service for parents and children.

Managers and co-ordinators in rural areas felt childminders qualifying for nursery education grant in rural areas could offer parents of four-year-old children a convenient, local service.

Network co-ordinators and managers often cited external impetus from the Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships and others in the local authority as a factor in establishing accredited networks. However, they also expressed high levels of personal commitment to involvement in *Children Come First*. Two network co-ordinators summed up the views of others when they said:

'Establishing a network was written into my job description, so I had to [get involved in Children Come First] ... but it is crucial anyway to raise the profile of childminding'

Almost all of the network co-ordinators and managers interviewed cited access to the Nursery Education Grant as one of the primary incentives for participating in *Children Come First*. However, less that half of the childminders interviewed said that this was the most important reason for their deciding to become involved. While some were indeed keen to provide for four years old, very few were providing places for them to date. Those who were interested in accessing the Nursery Education Grant most often said that the impetus for this had come from parents who did not want to remove their four-year-olds from the childminder. Indeed the vast majority of network childminders across the nine sites stated that the primary incentive for their involvement in *Children Come First* was to achieve external and nationally acknowledged recognition for the high quality of service they felt themselves to be providing already. Many said that they were keen to contribute towards raising the profile and increasing the perceived professionalism of childminding. As one childminder said:

'I want to be recognised as a professional and a teacher of children. Lots of childminders are not given the respect they deserve and yet the early years are so important.'

Access to increased opportunities for training and support, as well as decreasing isolation and greater opportunities for networking with others were considered important factors of the scheme for most network childminders. While many of those interviewed were already active in terms of accessing training and had been involved in local branches of NCMA and childminding support groups, further training was clearly an important incentive for becoming a network childminder. Indeed, one childminder reported that she wanted to do a NVQ and social services would only be prepared to support this financially on the condition that she joined the network:

'I wanted to work with children in need and to have a chance for more training and so not to stagnate. I didn't want to be 'just a childminder' ... I wanted the challenge.'

Related to the desire for recognition and interest in further training opportunities, there were high levels of consensus among childminders that quality assurance would help improve the image of childminding and raise its profile. One childminder summed up a commonly expressed view when she said:

"... [I] want to see the job taken more seriously ... this [quality assurance] proves your commitment".

Several childminders interviewed were keen to ensure more rigorous standards in childminding generally:

'Childminders should be more regulated and trained - not just on safety but other things too. It [quality assurance] must be stringent otherwise how can be taken seriously?'

The majority of childminders interviewed did not think that the scheme would have a major impact on demand for places in the short term. They felt the scheme was not sufficiently well publicised to parents. However, most already had waiting lists for places due to what they felt to be a good local reputation for quality provision.

In conclusion:

- The impetus for establishing quality assured childminding networks usually came from the EYDCP, who are keen to expand provision, especially for four years olds and children placed through social services.
- Both co-ordinators and managers and network childminders demonstrated high levels of commitment to their participation in quality assurance.
- For childminders, the most important incentives for involvement in quality assurance included acquiring formal recognition of good practices, access to training and support and improving professionalism among childminders generally.

4.6 Extent of staff involvement in implementation

The extent to which managers of nurseries and out-of-school clubs involved their staff in the accreditation process varied, regardless of the scheme used. We identified four broad approaches:

- 1. Managers take sole responsibility
- 2. Managers and senior staff play a major role
- 3. Mangers and management committees take responsibility
- 4. All members of staff are encouraged to contribute

Managers who took sole responsibility for collecting evidence and compiling portfolios where required had often taken a conscious decision not to involve their staff from the outset. Consequently when questioned, staff reported they had very little to do.

In other settings, managers and senior staff took the lead in collecting information. They sometimes asked individual members of staff to provide copies of written materials such as plans and records. When questioned, staff in these settings could remember making contributions, but were not always sure how those contributions were used, or why they constituted evidence of quality.

A third approach, typical of some out-of-school clubs, involved managers working closely with a member or members of their management committee, sharing out tasks. Staff were not consulted in any systematic way, but were asked for copies of plans and records to include in portfolios.

Finally, the most inclusive approach involved managers sharing the task of collecting evidence with all members of staff. Some accreditation schemes are designed explicitly to encourage the maximum level of staff participation. In settings where everybody had played an active role in the accreditation process, staff spoke enthusiastically about specific tasks they had been asked to do, and appreciated the extent to which they felt they had been given a chance to demonstrate their expertise.

When interviewed, staff were generally happy about the extent to which they had been involved in the quality assurance processes, regardless of the degree of that involvement. However, staff encouraged to take a more active role generally had a better understanding of, and more positive attitude towards, accreditation procedures.

Questions about involvement and participation in quality assurance procedures are less relevant to childminding networks. To secure quality assured or accredited status, all childminders have to be monitored and assessed by their network co-ordinators. The *Children Come First* scheme requires co-ordinators or managers to put together a portfolio which includes evidence gathered from individual childminders, ensuring high levels of participation from all of those involved in the network.

The majority of childminders we spoke to participated enthusiastically in the development of their network. Some were given the opportunity to choose a name for their network. Many reported working with each other to develop written policies on issues such as equal opportunities and behaviour management.

4.7 Views on key features of accreditation and quality improvement schemes

Managers and staff were asked about the following aspects of their QA schemes:

- manuals;
- the collection of evidence and compiling portfolios;
- assessors' visits;
- assessors' reports.

Manuals –Manuals are the probably the most important single element of any quality assurance or quality improvement scheme. They describe the standards accredited settings have to meet. They may also include descriptions of the evidence settings may have to provide, how that evidence has to be collected and presented, and details of any assessment procedures. Consequently, it is essential that accrediting bodies provide manuals that can be readily understood by their target audience.

Most mangers we spoke to found their accreditation manuals and any accompanying guidance notes clear and easy to use. Accrediting bodies have evidently gone to great lengths to develop user-friendly materials. Where criticisms were made, they usually fell into one of the following categories:

- Unclear definitions of standards:
- Inappropriate terminology;
- Confusing or illogical layout.

For example, one manager noted that their manual did not help them decide 'how much evidence to collect' or 'the best evidence to produce'.

Less senior staff often had less experience of using self-assessment materials than their managers. Many we spoke to had not seen the accreditation materials. For those that did, several felt the written materials 'looked daunting' at first glance. However, once staff understood how the task of collecting information could be broken down into smaller, more manageable bits, they were happier. Where managers were positive about the whole process, staff had more confidence in their abilities to get the job done.

Some senior staff said they had to rewrite sections of their manual to make them more accessible to everyone using them. People rated manuals most highly when they provided clear descriptions of good practice. Staff described one document in glowing terms as providing *an 'overall philosophy of good nursery practice*' that could be used as a 'reference book'.

Compiling a portfolio of evidence – Most accreditation schemes involve assembling a portfolio of evidence that is presented for assessment. Managers felt this was a very useful exercise. Benefits cited were:

- 'it made you look at every aspect of nursery provision'
- 'it pointed up strengths and weaknesses'
- 'it brought to light areas for improvement'
- 'it highlighted training needs of staff'
- 'it was the normal things that we did but it illuminated it for us when having to write it down'.

Managers who involved everyone in their setting used the compilation of the portfolio as a staff development exercise and reported that the experience had 'cemented the team' and increased everyone's knowledge and understanding of quality care. In the case of one particular out-of school club, the manager found that assembling the portfolio gave the club a structure and was a good vehicle for developing effective communication between herself and the management committee.

In settings where managers took on most of the responsibility for putting the portfolio together, staff did not comment on the process but were generally pleased with the product. They saw the completed portfolio as a point of reference and overview of the nursery's work. In contrast, staff who had been more involved in self-assessment explained that the process was 'a real learning tool' leading to the development of good work habits, and a greater understanding of 'improvement by degrees'. Where staff were encouraged to carry out detailed observations in their setting, they said they had learned a lot about the quality of the interaction between adults and children. They had been able to identify examples of good practice that could be used in developing other members of the staff team. Staff found the process of data collection 'very revealing' about children and their development. Some said they became more willing to be self-critical as a result of working through self-assessment exercises. The process had caused them to reflect on the range and frequency of activities they provided, and the quality of their forward planning. This had linked well into work for NVQs. The process had given a sense of excitement about 'improving everything' and for one playworker 'the process of putting your thoughts and actions into writing was really useful'.

The Assessors' Visits - Not all accreditation schemes involve visits from external assessors. Some of the schemes being used by providers in our case studies had not developed to the point at which providers were ready for an external assessment. External assessment in any context can be a daunting prospect. Although some providers felt quite nervous prior to their visits, staff generally reported that the visits were less eventful than they had imagined; assessors were unobtrusive and sometimes friendly.

Managers often appreciated the ways in which the assessors talked with parents and got involved in activities with children. They could see the assessors were

'professional' and 'astute'. Straightforward feedback given at the end of the visit often 'gave an immediate boost to morale'.

The Assessors' reports - Managers generally found the assessors' reports fair and accurate. One explained that the recommendations were useful and had led to more improvements (specifically the development of an appraisal system). Where people were somewhat critical of their reports it was because they it was too similar to that given to other nurseries in the same chain and 'not individualized enough'. Another manager complained her report was 'not in-depth enough – too basic- just two or three sheets'. She made the point that it seemed little reward for such a lot of work. In almost all settings staff had read the report or received feedback on it from managers. All thought the reports were fair and some had felt a sense of pride.

4.8 Information and support

Many of the managers and staff interviewed had used self-assessment materials before (e.g. as part of internal audit systems in other employment, self-generated Quality Assurance checklists for nurseries, as part of accreditation training in previous employment, or through taking part in Investors in People). All had found their prior experience useful when it came to evaluating their current procedures against criteria presented by accrediting organisations.

In this section we examine the theme of information and support under five headings:

- Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships
- Training and workshops
- Peer group meetings
- Mentors
- Other sources of support.

Early Years Development and Childcare Partnerships – Many of the providers interviewed had gone through their accreditation scheme before EYDCPs had been established. For others, the level of EYDCP involvement ranged from none to the

local EYDCP having '*inaugurated the whole accreditation thing*'. This particular partnership had set up meetings between the provider and the accrediting body, and offered to be at the end of a telephone for advice during implementation, which the provider found very helpful. [The national telephone survey, discussed in Section 5, asked providers about the range of support they received from EYDCPs]

In the case of childminding networks, the vast majority of network co-ordinators and managers agreed that EYDCPs demonstrated high levels of interest and commitment to supporting the development of quality assured and accredited networks. Funding levels were thought to be adequate and the provision of training through some EYDCPs welcomed. However, some co-ordinators and managers had not always found their relationships with EYDCPs easy, especially in terms of their role of keeping the members of the local EYDCP informed about procedures:

'... it was early days and networks were new and they didn't understand what it was all about. You were explaining to them all the time'.

Training and workshops - The training available to providers varied from one general 'overview' meeting, to an initial conference followed by three days intensive training. In general all managers found training helpful. Managers were particularly grateful where initial sessions 'pulled no punches and the amount of work was not played down'. The use of video training materials that could be taken back to settings was also well received. People reported sessions to be very good when they were able to have all their questions answered by providers who had already gone through accreditation and /or to scrutinise a portfolio from a club that been accredited.

Peer group meetings - Peer group meetings were cited as a very useful source of help. One self-help support group of all managers going through accreditation met regularly and shared ideas on the interpretation of standards and the types of evidence that could be included in a portfolio. Those who attended reported this to be a prime source of support and 'full of tips'. At one of the meetings an accredited provider brought in her portfolio for all to see. In one local authority, accreditation was a regular item on the agenda at play leaders' meetings. At these meetings managers devised policies together and compared evidence they were intending to submit.

Mentors – Not all accreditation schemes provide mentors for providers. For some schemes, local development workers can act in this capacity. Where they did have access to an identified person as a source of support, managers found it very useful. They particularly appreciated:

- ability to ask 'anything at all'
- answers to quick queries (by telephone)
- return of calls within two days
- lengthier replies written and sent by post
- tips collected from other nurseries and passed on
- mentors who really 'listened'
- scrutiny of a 'draft' portfolio, feedback (annotated) on its quality and where gaps still existed and advice on how to close those gaps
- visits from mentors.

Childminders were convinced that the role of a paid, dedicated co-ordinator was crucial to the success of networks.

Other sources of support – Providers mentioned several other sources of support they found valuable, including:

- Practitioners working in other local settings;
- Early Years advisers;
- Other local professionals who gave help with policy writing;
- Head teachers at schools to which out-of-school clubs were attached;
- Training courses that focussed on the quality of activities provided in early years settings and adult-child interactions;
- Visits to other providers (useful for ideas on activities and procedures).

Although some accrediting organisations offered providers a telephone help line service, many did not access this source of help.

4.9 Problems, difficulties and solutions

Finding time to do the work involved in self-evaluation and accreditation was the problem most frequently cited by managers. Several managers found the process took up more time than they had first thought. Doing observations in a setting, collecting evidence, and writing documents describing new policies and procedures were just some of the time-consuming activities that often had to be done. Some managers just ended up doing 'unpaid overtime'.

For childminders the major problem encountered was juggling commitments, both professional and personal, to fit in training, initial assessments (which could take on average three hours) and subsequent monitoring visits. Childminders were also concerned that extra paperwork should not take them away from their primary work of caring for children:

'Although parents are thrilled to bits to have an accredited childminder they do not want it to affect the day to day care and time spent with their kids'.

With the benefit of hindsight, some managers felt they should have spent more time at the outset getting a more accurate overview of exactly what was involved. That would have enabled them to think more carefully about timing, i.e. choosing a period in which to go through the process when there were as few pressures as possible on the setting.

In some cases the problem of finding time was compounded by a lack of understanding on behalf of the staff. ('They didn't know the nature of the beast they had to tackle'). The manager was determined to involve all the staff, but discovered that they found the concepts of 'quality assurance' and 'back-up evidence' very difficult to grasp. To solve this, the manager took time to go through the manuals with two senior staff and encouraged them to do the same with their teams, reading and rereading the quality areas until they began to understand. It was also helpful to keep accreditation as a recurring item on staff meeting agendas.

In more than one setting managers were initially confused as to whether the same evidence could be used more than once. The best solution was to talk to others-either mentors or other colleagues involved in the same scheme. Unfortunately, members of staff sometimes had different interpretations of what as required as evidence. One manager had found getting questionnaires back from parents difficult. She simply persisted and in the end had to 'beg' parents to return them.

A major difficulty experienced by managers was fitting in timed observations of children in a way as to avoid any disruption. This required strict planning – planning observations into the programme of activities for the children. However, with the best will in the world, there were times when observations had to be disrupted (i.e. through necessary nappy changing and other personal routines that could not wait). Staff being observed by peers also caused some initial unease when the process got underway and 'not naming names' posed a problem for managers when good practice was uncovered by observations. Eventually staff got used to peer observation and managers referred anonymously to the good practice they had seen in later staff development activities. Some managers explained that were they to start the process again, would try to set aside a whole INSET day to allow staff to practice using observation schedules and try to group children in such a way that observations could be carried out smoothly during group time.

Two managers who had not attended any training sessions found their supporting documents too difficult to use for self-evaluation. 'It's in the form of questions – it doesn't give a set of indicators of quality'. Both managers had developed their own self-assessment checklists. In future, they said they would be more pro-active in seeking help from mentors.

The main difficulty faced by staff with only a small degree of involvement (i.e. collecting bits and pieces for the manager) was that it often became an add-on to their work, something extra to do. One manager felt she needed to give more thought to the structure of meetings, and make self-assessment and the collection of evidence more of a staff development exercise than an add-on. For staff more fully involved in self-assessment procedures, their main concern was whether their work was good enough, whether they were actually measuring up to the quality standards. Staff who were totally involved became much more self-reflective than others. They explained that

they 'just got into a routine of being rigorous' or 'pulled together, brainstormed our craft knowledge'.

When managers were asked what they would do differently if they were to start the whole process all over again, they came up with a range of useful advice. The consensus was that all staff should be consulted, and feel ready to make a commitment to accreditation; that timing was important and accreditation should be started when other potential pressures on the setting were least likely. Managers who handled accreditation single-handed or with senior staff only reported that they would probably involve more people next time. Some thought they would be more active in seeking out the support of the mentors, more insistent when asking for clarification of explanations contained in written materials. One manager felt they had wasted time by starting without gaining an overview of the whole process. She felt that next time she would look through the file from start to finish to see where evidence can be used more than once.

Some problems evidently arose because more than one of the accreditation schemes being used was in the early stages of development. With time, materials and procedures should be developed to better suit the needs of users. Similarly, providers might feel more inclined to commit themselves to accreditation were parents more aware of the schemes, what they involve and their relationship to quality.

4.10 The impact of the scheme

Some providers we spoke to were still working on their accreditation or quality improvement schemes. For them it was too early to judge the impact of participation on their provision. Of the remainder, all but a few said they had changed their practices as a result of taking on their scheme. Where people reported no change, it was because, in their view, they were already providing a high quality service before they became accredited. As one childminder put it: 'I was doing it all anyway - now I just have the evidence and recognition'

Most managers felt accreditation and quality improvement schemes had generally led to them introducing a range of changes. Some were to do with the introduction of new working procedures, such as:

- Staff appraisal schemes
- Induction schemes for new staff
- Systems for conducting continuous self-evaluation
- Key-worker systems
- Better record-keeping;
- Systems to allow for better planning of activities;
- Improved methods of communication with parents.

Managers felt they were more analytical when it came to thinking about their provision. Staff were generally more reflective and self-critical, and consequently more highly motivated and keen to pursue training opportunities. They had learned to define their own procedures and practices, and translate them into policy documents. Clearer policies led to more consistent practice, which helped to create the impression among staff that they were working more effectively as a team. Staff generally felt more valued, and were more willing to participate in developing standards. One manager talked about having '...developed a consciousness of maintaining quality'. Several felt the process had led to an improvement in their relationships with staff, and helped them gain '... a great deal of confidence', a view echoed by co-ordinators and managers of childminding networks, one of whom said

'It has raised the profile of childminding locally and they [childminders] have more confidence, in dealing with parents for example ... they feel they are professionals now'.

Managers also noted improvements in working practices with children. Asking children what they thought about their provision had meant staff 'learned a lot from children's responses. What we thought was not always what the children thought'. Several felt practices had improved as a result of taking a more analytical view of the way adults and children interacted. Relationships with children had changed, with adults becoming 'less directive'. Staff had developed a better understanding of how to integrate learning opportunities in the areas of literacy, numeracy, and science into

children's activities. Close observation of children's preferred activities had led one nursery to change their approach towards boys and girls, enticing boys into more literacy based play. Managers felt children had benefited from improvements in their learning experiences and enjoyed a better balance between play and educational activities. Provision had become more child-centred.

Staff whose involvement in the process had been only limited were still generally positive about the impact of accreditation. Changes they listed included:

- more accurate assessment of children;
- increased job satisfaction (knowing you are on the right lines with your practice);
- key policies having more influence on practice;
- improved links with parents;
- more cohesion in the staff team;
- greater consistency in working practices;
- greater demand for staff training.

The impact that accreditation has on the demand for training is important. As one coordinator of a childminding network remarked:

'The training associated with getting the childminders up to scratch was as important as the quality assurance scheme in bringing about positive changes'.

Staff who had taken an active role in all phases of the accreditation process thought their schemes had had a significant impact on their own learning. They had learned:

- what counts as quality and degrees of quality;
- how to do self-evaluation;
- how to interact effectively with children (e.g. extending children's conversation);
- the extent to which they play a major educational and social role in children's lives

Staff who had been encouraged to undertake observations of adult/child interactions as part of their scheme felt they had a better understanding of young children and how to work with them; they had learned:

- to listen to children;
- that children have individual patterns of learning;
- that children learn 'in an integrated way' (this had led them to think of planning more cross-curricular activities).

Staff in out-of-school clubs felt that accreditation had encouraged them to give children more of a say in how things were run. Several reported setting up new children's committees. 'Now they have more enjoyment – doing what they really want to do.'

Assuring quality for children with special needs – We asked interviewees whether schemes had helped them think about the service they provided for children with special needs. Managers generally felt that assessing themselves against the quality standards had made them think more about what they were providing. It had led them to develop new policies, improve access to their buildings, appoint a SENCO (special educational needs co-ordinator) and to actively seek information about support agencies. One manager stressed the important role played by accreditation procedures in helping staff better appreciate the individuality of each child and their learning.

Three managers explained that schemes had not prompted any new thinking on special needs. Their view was that if the nursery contained no children with special needs, there was no need to think about providing for such children. Staff in those three settings echoed the managers' views.

Some managers were critical of the SEN sections in their materials. In their view, the coverage of SEN was superficial – 'doesn't go into detail to help you reflect on the provision you make for individuals'. Staff in the same settings felt that they had 'gone a lot further' with their thinking on SEN than their self-evaluation materials went. However, some felt that the process of assessment and monitoring had helped staff identify training needs on issues related to children with special needs.

Impact of accreditation on demand for places – Most managers and staff felt accreditation had little or no impact on the demand for places. Some thought that accreditation might influence demand were the public made more aware of it. Once parents know more about what was involved, they may develop a preference for providers who show an interest in self-evaluation.

4.11 Advantages and disadvantages of belonging to a scheme

Managers perceived several advantages of taking part in an accreditation scheme:

- it provides a goal;
- it provides a framework for continuous evaluation;
- everyone can learn from the process and this helps the provision to move forward;
- it's a way of bringing a team together;
- the completed portfolio acts as an invaluable reference document for all staff and can be used in training new staff;
- it prepares you for local authority and OFSTED inspections.

They felt the great advantage of taking part in self-evaluation was that '...it's not about a 'judgement' it's about development and change'

Staff who had been closely involved in their scheme identified several advantages. Involvement:

- acts as a developmental process;
- offers monitoring tools that can be used over and over again;
- leads to improved standards;
- improves staff morale 'a lot of confidence comes from self-evaluating; after all you can mark your own work'

Staff who had been only marginally involved stressed that accreditation had improved administration within their provision.

Co-ordinators and managers of childminding networks saw the advantages of belonging to the scheme primarily in terms of raising and improving the profile of childminding and the associated increase in confidence among childminders:

'The image of childminding locally has improved enormously since the network was set up ... no longer seen as babyminders or the cheap option for mums who can't afford a nursery'.

Childminders felt that their accreditation scheme had help them feel less isolated:

'The support of the network and meeting with other childminders is probably the main advantage for me'

Identified disadvantages had mainly to do with the time taken to complete self-assessment procedures. One comment was that if accreditation or self-evaluation cycles take too long, staff enthusiasm tails off. Another was that over zealous self-assessment could lead to attention being drawn away from children. More generally, the view was expressed that high staff turnover can make it difficult to maintain levels of quality over time. Lastly, some people felt that accreditation materials should identify clearly what counts as quality and how quality varies by degrees, otherwise providers will not use them.

Local Authority Inspections and work done on Quality Assurance Schemes - Managers were asked to consider the work done for QA schemes in relation to local authority annual inspections. Managers described both similarities and differences in the two approaches. Areas of quality examined by local authority inspectors were broadly similar to those covered in accreditation materials. However, all managers involved with externally assessed schemes reported that there was a higher standard of scrutiny from the scheme assessors than from the local inspectors. It was commonly felt that schemes required a lot more evidence or 'proof' of quality procedures than local authority inspectors did.

A few accredited managers felt that in their area, the two approaches conflicted. The local ethos was:

'to offer advice and assistance – look at what you are doing and help you to make it better – a developmental model. In contrast the [accreditation scheme] is an inspectorial model'.

One manager believed that the focus of local authority inspections was drawing closer to that of the accreditation schemes.

'They are now looking at the learning experiences on offer and what the children are actually doing').

However, inspection procedures vary across local authorities. One manager felt local authority inspectors and accreditation schemes looked at totally different things. The former were interested mainly in looking at structural features of settings rather than quality of adult-child interactions. Another felt their accreditation scheme reflected child-centred practices to a greater extent.

Interviews with parents of children in nurseries, out-of-school clubs, and childminding networks

4.12 Conduct of the research

All parents who were willing to be interviewed were initially asked the first eight questions on the topic guides. If parents were unaware that their provision had been accredited or were using self-evaluation as part of quality assurance, the interview was terminated, otherwise they went on to give their views on all the topics. The research team interviewed a total of sixty-six parents. This is evidently a small and generally self-selecting sample. Consequently the views expressed should not be taken as necessarily representative of all parents whose children use childcare provision. However, the qualitative data we have collected could usefully inform a future project designed to look more systematically at parental views.

4.13 Awareness of local authority inspections and quality assurance schemes

Parents were generally well informed about local authority inspections but less well informed about quality assurance schemes All but five parents we spoke to knew about local authority inspections. However, only nine parents with children in nurseries were aware that nurseries could seek accreditation. Similarly, only five parents using a childminder knew that childminders could seek accreditation through networks. Parents of children in out-of-school provision were much more aware of quality assurance arrangements. Twenty of the 28 parents interviewed knew that clubs could choose to be accredited if they so wished.

4.14 Views on accreditation schemes

Although familiar with the general principle of accreditation schemes, parents were commonly unaware that childcare providers could be accredited. However, once informed they were almost unanimously in favour of accreditation schemes for childcare provision. They thought that accreditation schemes would give parents confidence that standards of care were being monitored and reassure parents that their children were safe and secure and that staff were adequately qualified. Parents felt that accreditation should involve providers being judged by an independent, external assessor. Two parents felt that a single, national accreditation scheme standard would be better for each type of provision. That way, parents would be able to compare providers against each other. Other points raised included problems of staff turnover making it difficult to maintain standards, and the issue of cost; if accreditation schemes were expensive, many voluntary sector providers would not be able to afford them.

Most parents had ideas about what providers should have in place in order to qualify for accreditation. The following were cited over and over again:

- vetted staff with appropriate qualifications;
- a healthy and safe environment;
- a range of stimulating activities;
- a pleasant social environment with good relationships;

• appropriate adult – child ratios.

Beyond those things mentioned above, parents valued services that provided:

- a place where their children are happy;
- staff with good behaviour management skills;
- staff that know about their own child's individual needs (medical, nutritional);
- a balance of play / educational activities;
- activities that interest and stimulate children:
- regular feedback on their child's developmental progress.

What they do not want to see is provision that lacks balance ('not too schoolish'), apprehension or fear in their children, or their children slipping developmentally because of lack of monitoring on behalf of staff. Parents with children in out-of-school provision did not want to see their child wandering about aimlessly, watching endless videos or being in an unpleasant environment.

Parents employing childminders felt that they should provide an appropriate, safe and secure environment for care; engage in a variety of activities and play designed to stimulate and educate the children; adapt to the specific developmental needs of individual children; and maintain open channels of communication with parents:

One parent commented:

'They should have proven knowledge of children's developmental needs and appropriate activities ... they should also be able to prove they are doing what they say they are'.

Some parents also mentioned the importance of training in first aid, preparing healthy meals, cleanliness, and demonstrating patience and care.

4.15 Awareness of their current provider's accreditation

Ten parents were unaware of the quality assurance practices happening in the nurseries attended by their children. Nine parents were aware that their own nursery had gone through an accreditation process, and a further three knew they were doing some sort of self-evaluation. However, only three parents knew the name of schemes. The picture in out-of-school clubs was similar. Although nineteen parents were aware of their club being accredited, only six could put a name to the scheme. Only one parent who used a childminder could name their accreditation scheme.

Parents found out about accreditation in a variety of ways – through their initial interview with the managers, newsletters, informal chats with staff, or because they were part of a management team. Parents were often hazy about the extent of their involvement along the way. However, some remembered filling in short questionnaires or being interviewed in some cases. Many remembered being aware of impending assessors' visits.

4.16 Attitudes to being involved in accreditation schemes

Of parents who knew their childcare provider had been accredited, none we interviewed had been asked their opinion over the choice of scheme. The majority of parents were happy for managers and committees to make decisions about choosing accreditation schemes, only six (fewer than 10%) said they would have liked to have known about schemes and what they entailed.

Parents generally felt that they were kept abreast of the accreditation process although one was very unhappy that she had not had updates on what was happening. The main issue raised was that parents like to be kept informed about everything that goes on at the nursery; they also like to be consulted over issues concerning the quality of care their children receive (although not necessarily involved in making decisions). Several providers pointed out that if parents are paying for non-parental care, they are unlikely to have the time to spare for extensive involvement in accreditation schemes.

In general, parents reported being happy with the extent to which providers consulted them over the accreditation issue.

4.17 Awareness of the processes of getting accredited; problems and solutions

Around one in three parents had fairly accurate ideas about the tasks required to become accredited and described them as: getting all the paperwork in place, proving the housekeeping is in order and assessing the quality of interaction between adults and children. They understood that the process must have generated 'mountains' of paperwork and reckoned that providers must have solved the problem through sheer hard work. The parents concerned were either on management committees, or had some professional experience of similar procedures. The majority of parents we spoke to knew very little about the work, or problems, involved in becoming accredited.

4.18 The impact of the scheme

Parental opinions varied as to whether providers had changed their procedures in any way in order to become accredited. Some parents had noticed no change. Other parents could see improvements, reporting:

- improved security;
- better use of premises;
- 'stricter behaviour code';
- more structure to the programme;
- new activities (music, more trips);
- introduction of audio-visual equipment;
- 'more acknowledgement of children's opinions';
- 'more communication with parents';
- better learning outcomes for older children.

Because so few parents were aware of their childminder being accredited, the question of impact provoked very little discussion in this group. One parent commented:

'Well, she has always done everything that you are meant to – and more – and so it is hard to say that there has been any improvement – she was excellent anyway'.

4.19 Whether accreditation would affect decisions about using a childcare provider

The majority of all parents we interviewed said if they were to change providers now, they would want to know about accreditation before choosing. They cited the following reasons:

- it would be 'a plus' for the provider and help them decide between providers;
- it would show a nursery had been externally assessed;
- it would be a reassuring factor that the provider was trying to improve.

However, some parents said that in reality they had little choice over what local provision to use.

Around one in four parents using nurseries or out-of-school clubs explained that in principle accreditation would not be a major factor in their decision about choice of provider. Personal judgement and approval from the local authority would suffice.

Parents who used childminders generally felt accreditation would give them a greater degree of confidence in the quality of care being provided. However, only two parents thought accreditation would influence their decision on which childminder to use. One parent summed up her position by saying:

'Although it could be a help to know they have reached a certain standard, I still think personal recommendation goes a long way ... I heard about my childminder from someone at work and she was always happy and I am too ... I'd recommend her to anyone looking myself'.

4.20 Advantages and disadvantages of belonging to a scheme

Of those who knew their providers were accredited, most parents could see advantages of going through accreditation or self-evaluation. They felt the process provided:

- an essential and useful review of policy and staff expertise;
- personal development through enhanced knowledge;
- an overall analysis of strengths and weaknesses;
- self-reflection on managerial and communication skills;
- an evaluation of activities on offer;
- motivation to work towards higher goals;
- a tool for continuous self-assessment.

Parents also saw advantages for staff because going through accreditation or self - evaluation would:

- encourage reflection on their work and activities;
- give them another (external) view of their work;
- provide goals to aim for.

Many parents mentioned that if managers and staff 'reflect on their pedagogical ideas' one outcome was bound to be better provision for the children. They suggested also that achieving accreditation would give everyone 'a pat on the back'.

The only potential disadvantages parents discussed were mainly to do with issues of time and workload. They thought there might be disadvantages in belonging to a scheme if the job of collecting and reviewing evidence meant managers and staff couldn't concentrate on the needs of children. Two parents commented that they would like some reassurance that schemes were properly managed to ensure that all accredited providers were in fact providing a high quality service.

SECTION 5

NATIONAL SURVEY OF NURSERIES AND OUT-OF-SCHOOL CLUBS

5.1 Introduction

This section reports the results of a national telephone survey conducted for the Thomas Coram Research Unit by Public Attitude Surveys Ltd. The telephone survey method was used because recent survey work with childcare providers has run into problems of poor response rates. For example, only around 30% of nurseries responded to a recent national postal questionnaire survey. The research team used telephone interviews to collect data on the prevalence and type of quality improvement and quality assurance schemes currently in use, and the reasons why some providers are not using these schemes. Telephone survey data also helped to establish the extent to which qualitative data collected in the case studies reported in Section 4 can be generalised to the wider population of childcare providers using accreditation schemes.

5.2 Conduct of the research

The sample - A stratified random sample of twenty-five English local authorities was selected to include some from each of the following five categories: inner London authority, outer London authority, metropolitan authority, new unitary authority and shire county.

Two problems frequently arise in telephone surveys: (a) the person most able to answer the questions is not available when a call is made, (b) the person responding needs to consult specific documents or colleagues before they can respond. To reduce the risk of encountering these problems, a list of questions to be asked during the telephone interview was sent to providers by post. A covering letter explained the purpose of the survey and identified a date on which they would be contacted for their responses.

Letters were sent to ten day nurseries and ten out-of-school clubs in each of the 25 local authorities. Participants were selected at random from local authority lists. Where nurseries or out-of-school clubs could not be contacted or declined to participate, additional letters were sent to other providers in the same local authority.

A total of 250 telephone interviews were carried out with day nurseries and, 251 with out-of-school clubs. Telephone interviewing was carried out by Public Attitude Surveys (PAS) Ltd. Telephone interviews were conducted during February and March 2000. The research team at TCRU provided PAS with the names and telephone numbers of 654 nurseries and out-of-school clubs. Of that total, 51 declined to participate, 46 were unobtainable, and 56 were not called. The effective response rate for the telephone survey was therefore 91% (501/552). Given the random nature of the sample, results from the telephone survey can be considered to be broadly representative of providers in England.

The sample of 250 nurseries was made up of 13 (5%) from the statutory sector, 17 (7%) from the voluntary sector, and 220 (88%) from the private sector. Of the 251 out-of-school clubs, 90 (36%) were from the statutory sector, 72 (29%) from the voluntary sector, and 89 (35%) from the private sector.

Interviewers spoke to nursery and out-of-school club managers or proprietors using a structured interview schedule. A copy of the schedule appears in Appendix C of the report. Questions covered the following issues:

- have you implemented a quality assurance/quality improvement scheme?
- if not, why not?
- to what extent were staff members involved in implementation?
- to what extent were parents involved in implementation?
- has your accreditation scheme helped you think particularly about services for children with special needs?
- what impact has the process had on the quality of service you provide?
- how adequate was the information and support available during implementation?
- did you experience any problems during the process?

- what solutions did you identify to resolve any difficulties involved in implementing and using the scheme?
- what do you think the advantages and disadvantages of belonging to the scheme might be?

Analysis of survey data

5.3 Have you implemented a quality assurance/quality improvement scheme?

Table 1Proportion of providers involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type-type scheme

| | Type of provision | |
|--------------|-------------------|--------------------|
| _ | Day nursery | Out-of-school club |
| | (%) | (%) |
| Involved | 12 | 16 |
| Not involved | 88 | 84 |

Base: All respondents N = 501 (250 day nurseries, 251 out-of-school clubs)

Most nurseries and out-of-school clubs had not taken part in any accreditation scheme. Those providers who had gone for accreditation were more likely to be larger facilities (more than 30 places), and to have been open for less than five years. Looking across a range of characteristics, accredited provision did not differ in any other significant way from non-accredited provision.

Of those not already involved in an accreditation or quality assurance scheme, 18% of nurseries, and 27% of out-of-school clubs thought it 'very likely' they would get involved in one over the next twelve months. A third of nurseries and a quarter of out-of-school clubs responded to the same questions with a more cautious 'maybe'.

Among providers not implementing schemes, almost three-quarters (73% of day nurseries and 71% of out-of-school clubs) had used self-assessment of some kind to look at the quality of their service. For nurseries, the schemes most often involved sending out parent questionnaires, doing observations, and getting staff to complete questionnaires. In out-of-school provision, observations were less of a feature, but parent and staff questionnaires were popular. In 56% of these settings, staff produced any written materials themselves, although for a third of providers the materials came from their local authority. All bar six providers (out of 271) judged their self-assessment materials useful in helping them to improve quality. 66% judged them 'very helpful' and 33% 'quite helpful'.

5.4 If not, why not?

 Table 2

 Reasons for not being involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

| | Type of provision | | |
|------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|--|
| | Day nursery | Out-of-school club | |
| Reason for non-involvement | (%) | (%) | |
| | | | |
| Don't know about schemes | 44 | 26 | |
| Too busy | 12 | 19 | |
| Decision made at head office | 11 | 17 | |
| Too expensive | 7 | 10 | |
| Other | 32 | 37 | |

Base: All not involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme N=430 (220 day nurseries, 210 out-of-school clubs). Totals exceed 100% because of multiple responses.

Nurseries and out-of-school clubs cited lack of awareness as the main reason why they were not involved in accreditation schemes. Amongst those not involved, around half (44%) of nursery managers, and a quarter (26%) of out-of-school managers said they did not know about accreditation schemes. Only five managers felt accreditation schemes were not worth getting involved in. Three of the five felt that because they already provided a well-established, high quality service, they had nothing to gain from becoming accredited. Data reported in the remainder of this section were collected from only a small sample of providers, and should be interpreted accordingly.

5.5 To what extent were staff members involved in implementation?

Evidence from other research into accreditation and quality improvement schemes has highlighted the importance of involving all members of staff. The more people are encouraged to contribute to the process, the more likely it is that schemes of this kind will lead to improvements in standards of provision.

Table 3Which staff were involved with the accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

| | Type of provision | |
|------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|
| _ | Day nursery | Out-of-school club |
| Staff group | | |
| | | |
| Senior members of staff only | 5 | 10 |
| Senior and some other staff | - | 5 |
| All staff | 21 | 21 |

Base: All with members of staff involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

N = 62 (26 day nurseries, 36 out-of-school clubs)

21 nursery managers of the 26 who involved staff claimed everybody had contributed to the accreditation process. Among out-of-school clubs involving staff, 21 managers

said all staff were involved. When asked about the extent of staff involvement, managers in 18 nurseries and 23 out-of-school clubs said 'very much', while 8 in nurseries and 10 in out-of-school clubs they said 'somewhat'. Staff involvement usually meant attending meetings and collecting information for portfolios of evidence. Of providers involving staff in schemes, around two out of three nurseries, and one in four out-of-school clubs, arranged staff training as a result of quality improvement initiatives. However, based on evidence collected from interviews with staff during the case study phase of the research, these figures need to be interpreted with caution. At the very least, mangers and staff may have different views on what counts as *staff involvement*.

5.6 To what extent were parents involved in implementation?

Of the providers either accredited or working towards accreditation, managers in 47% of nurseries and 51% of out-of-school clubs claimed parents were involved in the schemes. Many parents do not get involved. For most, it is likely to be an issue of time. The fact that children use early years services frequently means parents already have to meet the often competing demands of work and family life.

Table 4 *Number of providers where parents were involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme*

| | Type of provision | | |
|----------------------|-------------------|--------------------|--|
| | Day nursery | Out-of-school club | |
| Parent group | | | |
| | | | |
| Management committee | - | 3 | |
| A few parents | 7 | 5 | |
| Most parents | 3 | 2 | |
| All parents | 4 | 11 | |

Base: All with parents involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme N = 35 (14 day nurseries, 21 out-of-school clubs)

Views on the extent to which parents were involved in accreditation varied. Among the 14 day nurseries, 3 managers said parents were 'very much involved', 10 said 'somewhat involved' and one said parents were involved 'very little'. For the 21 out-of-school clubs, the figures were 4, 12 and 5 respectively. Most managers talked about informal involvement, such as letters being sent out, or more usually a notice going up on a board. Questionnaires, meetings and collecting information were all mentioned as activities some parents took part in. Again, caution needs to be exercised because of different possible interpretations of involvement.

5.7 Has your accreditation/kitemark-type scheme helped you think particularly about services for children with special needs?

Managers in 42% of nurseries, and 41% of out-of-school clubs felt being involved in a scheme had influenced their thinking about services for children with special needs.

Table 5How accreditation or kitemark-type schemes have influenced thinking on Special needs provision

| Type of provision | | | |
|-----------------------|-------------|--------------------|--|
| | Day nursery | Out-of-school club | |
| Influence | | | |
| | | | |
| More staff training | 11 | 10 | |
| New policies | 5 | 6 | |
| New working practices | 3 | 5 | |
| Highlighted issues | - | 2 | |
| Other | 3 | 3 | |

Base: All involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme which made them think more about special needs provision N=30 (13 day nurseries, 17 out-of-school clubs). Column totals exceed 30 because providers gave multiple responses.

5.8 What impact has the process had on the quality of service you provide?

Table 6 illustrates the extent to which providers thought taking part in their accreditation or kitemark-type scheme had helped to improve the quality of their service.

Table 6How much has your accreditation or kitemark-type scheme helped you to impaqualityour quality of your service

| | Type of provision | | |
|-------------|-------------------|--------------------|--|
| | Day nursery | Out-of-school club | |
| Improvement | | | |
| | (%) | (%) | |
| Very much | 36 | 39 | |
| A little | 40 | 49 | |
| Not at all | 23 | 12 | |

Base: All involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

N = 71 (30 nurseries, 41 out-of-school clubs)

Of those nurseries and out-of-school clubs who felt they had improved their service, managers had made changes in policies (31) and practices (21). Two areas of policy change most often cited were equal opportunities, and health and safety. Similarly, of the 21 providers who had made changes in practice, 9 were in the area of health and safety and 4 in equal opportunities. Two nurseries reported having changed their administrative practices as a result of being involved in a scheme.

5.9 How adequate was the information and support available during implementation?

When we interviewed nursery and out-of-school managers face-to-face, several said how important it was to have good levels of support as they went through the accreditation process. Table 7a describes the different types of support providers had access to.

Table 7aSources of support available to providers going through accreditation

| | Type of provision | | |
|---------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|--|
| | Day nursery | Out-of-school club | |
| Source of support | (%) | (%) | |
| Manuals/written materials | 63 | 61 | |
| Mentors/development workers | 30 | 56 | |
| Workshops | 40 | 27 | |
| Local authority inspection unit | 33 | 29 | |
| Other providers in same scheme | 17 | 20 | |
| Local EYDCP | 10 | 17 | |
| Accrediting inspector/assessor | 7 | 5 | |
| Other | 7 | 7 | |
| None | 3 | 2 | |

Base: All involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

N = 71 (30 nurseries, 41 out-of-school clubs)

Nurseries and out-of-school clubs had slightly different views when it came to assessing how useful they had found each source of support. Tables 7b and 7c provide the details.

Table 7bHow useful was each source of support for your nursery?

| | How useful | | | |
|--------------------|-------------|--------------|------------|-------|
| | Very useful | Quite useful | Not useful | Total |
| Source | | | | |
| Manuals | 10 | 8 | 1 | 19 |
| Workshops | 7 | 3 | 2 | 12 |
| LA inspection unit | 4 | 1 | - | 5 |
| Mentors | 5 | 3 | 1 | 9 |
| Other providers | 2 | 2 | 1 | 5 |
| EYDCP | 2 | 1 | - | 3 |

Base: All involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

N = 71 (30 nurseries, 41 out-of-school clubs)

Table 7cHow useful was each source of support for your out-of-school club?

| | How useful | | | |
|--------------------|-------------|--------------|------------|-------|
| | Very useful | Quite useful | Not useful | Total |
| Source | | | | |
| | | | | |
| Manuals | 12 | 11 | 2 | 25 |
| Mentors | 5 | 3 | 1 | 9 |
| LA inspection unit | 2 | 1 | - | 3 |
| Workshops | 4 | 7 | - | 11 |
| Other providers | 4 | 2 | 2 | 8 |
| EYDCP | 5 | 2 | - | 7 |

Base: All involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

N = 71 (30 nurseries, 41 out-of-school clubs)

5.10 Did you experience any problems during the process? What solutions did you identify to resolve any difficulties involved in implementing and using the scheme?

Relatively few providers reported serious problems going through the accreditation process. One in ten nurseries and around one in four out-of-school clubs reported major difficulties. Lack of time was a significant issue for both types of provider. Out-of-school clubs reported having particular problems created by high staff turnover.

Providers who experienced difficulties generally went to their accrediting body to seek advice on what to do.

5.11 What do they think the advantages and disadvantages of belonging to the scheme might be?

Around half of the nurseries and out-of-school clubs who had completed a scheme, felt that accreditation had advantages to it over and above the improvements it had brought in the quality of provision. Nurseries felt it had provided them with additional information, improved communication between staff, and led to more training being made available. Out-of-school clubs identified intrinsic benefits from having a quality assurance 'kitemark', particularly in terms of how it encouraged parents to voice their appreciation of the service and recognise the contribution made by staff. However, 77% of nurseries and 83% of out-of-school clubs did not think being accredited had led to any significant changes in demand for places from local parents (see Table 8 for details).

Fourteen out of the 71 accredited providers (20%) thought there were some disadvantages to being involved in their scheme. The three most commonly cited were additional pressures on time, an increase in paperwork, and a lack of support during the process of collecting evidence.

Table 8Has membership of the scheme had any effect on the demand for places from Parents?

| | Type of provision | | |
|--------------------|-------------------|--------------------|--|
| - | Day nursery | Out-of-school club | |
| Effect on demand | | | |
| - | (%) | (%) | |
| Increased a lot | 10 | 2 | |
| Increased a little | 10 | 7 | |
| No change | 77 | 83 | |
| Don't know | 3 | 7 | |
| | | | |

Base: All involved with an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme

N = 71 (30 nurseries, 41 out-of-school clubs)

SECTION 6

TELEPHONE INTERVIEWS WITH CHILDMINDING NETWORKS

6.1 Introduction

A member of the research team conducted a series of telephone interviews with coordinators and managers of childminding networks². Interviewees were working in networks not yet accredited.

6.2 Conduct of the research

The research team contacted the National Childminding Association (NCMA) and asked if they could supply a list of childminding networks. The NCMA very kindly agreed to collaborate, and provided a list of over sixty networks in England, none of which were accredited. Having developed a telephone questionnaire, a member of the research team contacted local co-ordinators to conduct the interviews or to arrange a suitable time for the interview to take place.

The team conducted interviews with 48 co-ordinators or managers representing 51 networks. The remaining networks listed were not included in the sample for a number of reasons:

- the co-ordinator or manager was not available for interview because of long-term sickness;
- the post of co-ordinator was not filled at the time of research;
- the co-ordinator or manager was very new to post and felt unable to take part in the research;
- on telephone contact it was reported that there was no longer an active network locally.

²In the strictest definition, the term 'network' can only be used when full accreditation has already been achieved. However, in the absence of another appropriate term, 'network' being used here to refer both to those already fully accredited and those working towards it.

Network co-ordinators were asked about their qualifications and experience. They cited wide range of qualifications, largely, although not exclusively, relating to the field of childcare and education. Commonly reported qualifications included NVQ, NNEB, City and Guilds, B.Tec and HNCs. Less common were qualifications in teaching and social work and other degrees. Of the 48 co-ordinators interviewed, 25 had previously worked as a registered childminder. Others had experience of working in public and private childcare settings. Some co-ordinators had also worked for local authorities or in the private sector.

Networks had been in existence from between one month and six years. The largest number of childminders in a single network was 220, with an average fourteen. Networks, which included out-of-school and community provision, served children aged from six weeks to 14 years. The cost of a place varied from between £1.50 to £3.75 per hour, with an average of £2.40. In community networks working with social services to provide places for families and children with special needs, the rate was higher, ranging from £2.50 to £3.75 per hour.

Interviews, lasting between ten and thirty minutes, took place throughout February and March 2000. All but one of the interviewees were women.

Interview data were coded and summarised using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS). Responses to open-ended questions have provided a series of quotes that are presented here to illustrate commonly expressed views.

Interviewees were asked questions about their participation in quality assurance schemes. A copy of the interview schedule appears in Appendix C of the report. Questions covered three broad areas:

- use of quality assurance, 'kitemarks', and other self-assessment schemes;
- implementing the quality assurance scheme;
- impact of the scheme.

Within the three broad areas described, specific questions asked about:

• use of self-assessment materials;

- the involvement of staff and parents;
- help and support available;
- difficulties and solutions;
- improvements and changes in provision;
- advantages and disadvantages of the scheme;
- effects on demand for places;
- provision for children with special needs.

Analysis of survey data

6.3 Use of quality assurance and kitemark-type and other self-assessment schemes

Eleven of the 51 networks covered in interviews (22.9%) were not yet using a scheme. Seven of the co-ordinators in these 11 networks reported that they were 'very likely' to get involved with a recognised accreditation scheme in the next twelve months.

Eight of the eleven networks cited that the network had only recently been formed as the reason for not being part of a scheme. Only one co-ordinator surveyed had not heard of accreditation schemes. One co-ordinator not yet involved in a scheme reported using self-assessment materials written by early years staff in the local authority. The materials were rated as very useful.

6.4 Implementing the Quality Assurance Scheme

Analyses reported below are based on 40 networks working towards accreditation. None of the networks interviewed had completed the quality assurance process. The average period of time spent working towards quality assurance or accreditation to date was just over seven months, with a range of 1-16 months. The majority of coordinators surveyed (56%), reported working largely in isolation, taking a full lead on developing the network and taking it through the quality assurance process. Of those

working with others, 64%, reported that colleagues were senior staff, usually drawn from the Early Years Team. Few parents had been involved in the quality assurance process to date. Only one co-ordinator reported having involved parents, in this case through a mail-out.

Respondents were asked to identify the sources of support and help they were able to access as they went through the quality assurance process and to rate it in terms of usefulness.

Table 9aSources of support available to childminding networks going through accreditation

| | Proportion of networks |
|---------------------------------|------------------------|
| Source of support | (%) |
| Manuals/written materials | 67 |
| Mentors/development workers | 23 |
| Workshops | 60 |
| Local authority inspection unit | 35 |
| Other providers in same scheme | 58 |
| Local EYDCP | 44 |
| Accrediting inspector/assessor | 7 |
| Other | 4 |

Base: All networks working towards accreditation. N = 40

Table 9bHow useful was each source of support for your network?

| | How useful | | | | |
|--------------------|---|----|---|----|--|
| | Very useful Quite useful Not useful Total | | | | |
| Source | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Manuals | 15 | 17 | - | 32 | |
| Workshops | 18 | 11 | - | 29 | |
| Other providers | 18 | 7 | 3 | 28 | |
| Mentors | 5 | 4 | 2 | 11 | |
| LA inspection unit | 10 | 3 | 4 | 17 | |
| EYDCP | 12 | 3 | 6 | 21 | |

Base: All networks working towards accreditation. N = 40

Five out of 11 co-ordinators using mentors rated the mentors' support as 'very useful', with a further four rating this as 'quite useful'. Only two did not find the support of informal mentors useful at all. Sixty per cent of co-ordinators had attended workshops or seminars relating to their scheme. Of these 29 co-ordinators, 18 found them 'very useful'.

Although almost half of co-ordinators (44%) reported that their EYDCP had been supportive and interested in their work, the majority stated that it was the job of the co-ordinator to keep the members of the EYDCP informed and up-to-date. In this sense, the co-ordinators did not report that they benefited from the expertise of the EYDCP, but rather they were dependent on them for financial resources. More than half (58%) of co-ordinators reported that they had had contact with co-ordinators working in other networks. This contact took place at seminars and workshops, by telephone and through meetings arranged between co-ordinators themselves. Most of the co-ordinators rated these links as very or quite useful (89%). The remaining 11% of co-ordinators who did not rate these links as helpful, usually stated that this was

because they were more experienced or were further along the accreditation process, and so they were providing support to others but not receiving any benefits back.

Forty-six per cent of co-ordinators said that they had experienced difficulties with quality assurance. Difficulties included:

- recruitment of childminders:
- unfamiliarity with and the newness of the scheme;
- too much paperwork associated with accreditation;
- the co-ordinator's own inexperience and need for additional training;
- poor publicity about networks;
- pressures of time;
- changes in staff.

The most commonly mentioned difficulties were to do with the frequency of monitoring visits and the readability of manuals. Co-ordinators resolved difficulties with manuals by simply re-wording some sections. As far as the monitoring visits were concerned, they either spent less time on each visit, or reduced the number of visits made to childminders.

In relation to difficulties and overcoming them co-ordinators said:

'Networks are not well publicised outside of NCMA ... [I] have done presentations and publicised [the network] locally to raise the profile and awareness'

'The childminders were not interested at all at first ... we spent the first months working really hard to get them on board and understand the benefits of the network for them'

'There is so much paperwork ... and all the policy development to do ... but there is no way to cut corners, it has to be done properly'

'Childminders need a lot of support to do the scheme ... it is brand new and needs some re-working'

In common with co-ordinators interviewed in accredited sites, some of those surveyed by telephone reported having concerns about standardisation of assessment for childminders within and across networks.

6.5 Impact of the Scheme

Interviewees were asked about the impact of accreditation on the quality of service they provide. Most co-ordinators interviewed felt that it was too soon to assess impact adequately. Of the eight who did comment, six said the quality of their service had improved 'very much'. Changes made to the service were largely in terms of improved policies and practices, which included those relating to equal opportunities, behaviour management, curriculum development and record-keeping.

All interviewees, irrespective of how long they had been involved in the scheme, were asked to identify any advantages of the scheme, although again some interviewees (15) felt that they had not been involved in the scheme long enough to respond to the question. Of the 25 who did respond, only one could not identify any advantages.

The main advantages cited were:

- access to greater support;
- more training for childminders;
- improved career paths for childminders;
- increased professionalism;
- greater choice for parents;
- improvements in self-confidence among childminders;
- an enhanced local profile for childminding;
- elevation of standards above the minimum statutory requirements.

Some co-ordinators said that participation helped to keep childminders up-to-date with new developments. Among some of the comments made by co-ordinators were:

'It's a nationally recognised scheme and parents like that'

'It means a better profile for childminding and better quality for parents'

'Childminders can move on ... have career development and better self-esteem'

'People want to be put on the map as [providing] quality childcare'

'[The scheme] assures quality and raises the profile and status of childminding'

Asked to describe any disadvantages of the scheme, a third of the co-ordinators said it was too early to tell. Of the 26 or so who did answer the question, over half said they could not think of any disadvantages. Among the ten or so co-ordinators that did cite disadvantages, the most commonly reported included:

- the potential for the development of a two-tier system of childminding;
- the possibility of some childminders de-registering and offering informal care;
- pressure on childminders to have more inspections;
- lack of flexibility in the scheme;
- too much paperwork which may take childminders away from their primary job of providing care and education to children.

Co-ordinators commented that:

'There needs to be more local flexibility built into the scheme'

'... [the scheme] takes [childminders] away from constructive play with children ... distracting them from their primary goal'

Only three co-ordinators, all working in community or business networks, determined any change in the demand for places as a result of the network being accredited. They said that demand had increased 'a lot'.

Almost 30% of co-ordinators felt their scheme had helped them think about provision for children with special needs generally. Although most were not able to be specific

about how their thinking had changed, several said they had developed new policies on special needs or had run training courses.

Co-ordinators were generally very positive about accreditation. Most felt they would like to continue to use their scheme. Only one co-ordinator said she would not recommend the scheme to other networks. She felt that staff in each locality had to make their own minds up about participation in quality assurance schemes.

6.6 Discussion

Several consistent themes emerged from the telephone survey phase of the research and the case study interviews conducted in quality assured and accredited networks.

Co-ordinators surveyed by telephone agreed that involvement in accreditation was important in ensuring that there was external and nationally acknowledged recognition for quality provision among childminders and that the scheme helped to raise the profile and improve the image of childminding.

Both phases of work suggested that the scheme improved access to more training and provided greater support for childminders, widely recognised as experiencing high levels of isolation. Several co-ordinators interviewed by telephone felt that quality assurance was the future for childminding and that eventually all childminders would have to go through the process.

In neither sample did co-ordinators identify any significant change in demand for places to date. Respondents agreed that this was largely due to a lack of knowledge among parents about accreditation.

Few co-ordinators interviewed by telephone reported high levels of involvement from other colleagues working in early years, or parents. In a minority of cases, recruitment of childminders into the scheme itself was problematic. Again, many respondents felt that being experienced ex-registered childminders themselves was very important in recruiting and sustaining interest among childminders.

Telephone interviewees agreed with co-ordinators and managers interviewed in-depth that manuals caused some problems. In common with colleagues working in quality assured and accredited networks, respondents reported that they had modified some of the forms and the process of initial assessment and monitoring.

Meetings and workshops were thought useful. Co-ordinators also reported a lot of sharing of ideas and information between network co-ordinators working in different localities. Those further down the road towards full accreditation however, did comment that they were offering support to less experienced co-ordinators, without necessarily gaining support in return. Co-ordinators widely agreed that their key task with the local EYDCP was to keep members up-to-date and explain procedures to them.

Co-ordinators did identify some difficulties with accreditation. However, most attributed them to the 'newness' of their scheme, which led to some uncertainties about consistency and standards within and between networks.

Finally, in common with those interviewed in accredited networks, the greatest benefits of the scheme were considered to be the improved status it brought, and the way it was helping to raise the profile of childminding. It was felt to be improving both the professionalism and self-esteem of childminders. The vast majority of coordinators were highly committed to the scheme and saw accredited childminding as the future of the profession.

SECTION 7

FACE-TO-FACE INTERVIEWS WITH ACCREDITING BODIES

7.1 Introduction

Accreditation and quality improvement schemes are a relatively recent innovation in the childcare field. Several schemes have been developed, each designed for use by one or more types of provider. The purpose of this phase of the research was to establish how well accrediting bodies felt their schemes were developing in these early stages.

7.2 Conduct of the research

The research team interviewed representatives from six accrediting organisations:

- The Centre for British Teachers (CfBT)
- The National Day Nurseries Association (NDNA)
- The Effective Early Learning (EEL) project
- The Pre-School Learning Alliance (PLA)
- Kids Clubs Network (KCN)
- The National Childminding Association (NCMA)

Interviews looked at four key areas:

- the amount of support given to providers;
- cost to providers of implementing the scheme;
- problems encountered by providers;
- evidence concerning the impact of accreditation on quality

Interviews took place in February and March 2000. A copy of the interview schedule used with representatives of accrediting bodies appears in Appendix B.

Interviews with representatives of accrediting bodies

7.3 The amount of support given to providers

Table 10 describes the degree of support accrediting organisations typically give to providers:

Table 10Degree of support typically offered to providers by accrediting bodies

| Accrediting body | Support offered |
|------------------|---|
| NDNA | Training session (2hrs.), follow-up visit, telephone support, up to 3 local group meetings |
| CfBT | 2-3 hour on-site workshop, access to helpline and consultant, proactive telephone calls, offers of additional visits |
| EEL | 3-day training session, 6 evening meetings per year, external advisor, open help line |
| PLA | Pack of materials, training day for groups of Providers, encourage local self-help groups |
| KCN | Network of mentors, publications, newsletter |
| NCMA | Training up to 1 day on how to use the accreditation materials, written materials, peer support from other local network co-ordinators, telephone support |

7.4 Cost to providers of implementing the scheme

The cost of going through an accreditation scheme ranges from £300 to £600 per provider. Charges generally reflect the cost of training, mentoring and independent assessment. Accrediting bodies tend not to make significant profits from their schemes. Over the last two years, EYDCPs have become an important source of funding for providers wanting to become accredited.

7.5 Problems encountered by providers

Asked what kind of problems providers have with their schemes, accrediting bodies usually mentioned *finding time* and *identifying funding*. Other common problems included:

- recognising accreditation as a collaborative, staff development issue;
- communicating the purpose of accreditation to staff;
- developing clear written policies and procedures;
- changing established practices;
- introducing key worker systems;
- systematic record keeping;
- curriculum planning.

7.6 Evidence concerning the impact of accreditation on quality

When accrediting bodies ask providers what they think of their schemes, results are generally positive. However, as noted above, accreditation schemes are a recent arrival in UK early years settings. So far very little independent research has been done to gauge the impact accreditation may have on quality of service. In time, systematic evaluations may encourage more EYDCPs to fund accreditation as one effective route to raising standards.

SECTION 8

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

This final section summarises key findings and outlines recommendations under the ten aims of the project described in Section 1 of the report.

Aim 1 To assess the implementation and use of quality improvement and quality assurance systems by day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks.

Relatively few nurseries and out-of-school clubs were involved in accreditation schemes. Childminding networks were somewhat different, in that most are established with the specific intention of becoming accredited.

The decision to get involved in accreditation schemes was usually taken by senior staff or by someone outside the provider. Few consulted staff groups more widely. Staff were often asked to get involved in collecting evidence for accreditation portfolios, but in many settings, senior staff took responsibility for the process. Evidence suggests that accreditation is likely to have a more positive impact on quality of service provision in settings where staff are more actively involved in the process. Promoting accreditation schemes as a means of improving quality should include emphasis on the importance of actively involving all members of staff in the process.

Materials produced by accrediting bodies played a crucial role. In particular, manuals explaining procedures need to be user friendly, meaning jargon free and clearly laid out. Providers were generally positive concerning the standard of materials they had used. Many thought that working through accreditation materials with colleagues had been an effective team building exercise.

EYDCPs, workshops and meetings with other providers going through the same schemes were all cited as valuable sources of support. Providers in schemes providing mentors generally found them a great help. Similarly, help from local childcare professionals was well received. In general, accreditation schemes were more likely to

be completed successfully where providers had access to personal support, either in the form of mentors or other local providers with experience of accreditation.

No systematic, independent research has been conducted on the extent to which accreditation schemes can improve quality. Policy makers, EYDCPs and providers need to know more about creating the optimum conditions under which quality improvement and quality assurance schemes can raise standards. Research in the USA suggests that accreditation schemes on their own may not consistently lead to higher standards. However, promoted in conjunction with other initiatives to improve working conditions, and reduce staff turnover, accreditation schemes may have a key role to play in improving quality.

Aim 2 Identify common problems experienced by day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks in implementing and using a quality improvement/quality assurance framework.

Time and cost were identified as potentially significant obstacles to providers becoming accredited. Providers often underestimated how long it would take to compile the necessary documentation. Some senior staff reported having to put in unpaid overtime to get the extra work done. Staff commented that with the benefit of hindsight, they would have spent more time going through the accreditation materials thoroughly before starting the evidence collecting process. Some concerns were expressed over the impact that spending so much time on accreditation might have on staff relationships with the children. Those responsible for supporting providers through the accreditation process might encourage them to think about the timing of the exercise. Providers should not be encouraged to take on accreditation activities during particularly busy periods. Sharing workloads throughout the staff group should also be encouraged. Evidence suggests that accreditation schemes are more likely to improve standards when all members of staff are actively involved in self-evaluation and collecting evidence for portfolios.

According to accrediting bodies, cost was clearly a concern to many providers. Voluntary sector providers had particular difficulties. Accrediting organisations felt EYDCPs had a significant role to play in supporting providers with financial help.

Aim 3 Highlight solutions identified by day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks to resolve common difficulties involved in implementing and using quality improvement and quality assurance frameworks.

The quality of support providers receive while going through quality improvement or quality assurance procedures was key. Mentors and local development workers, while expensive, played a vital role. EYDCPs might also consider the value of running local workshops and self-help groups as an effective source of support for providers.

Senior staff who took on most of the accreditation work on their own, felt they would have been better off involving the whole staff team. With the benefit of hindsight, more effective action planning would have included holding regular staff meetings to explain the accreditation process to staff and enlist their help. Several said they should have taken more time to think about how to organise the process. Several felt they should have been more insistent when asking for help and clarification from accrediting bodies.

Some EYDCPs have managed to keep costs down by encouraging groups of providers to work towards accreditation together. This approach has helped EYDCPs negotiate discounts with accrediting bodies, and save money by training local development workers as mentors.

Aim 4 Gauge the opinions of (i) childcare staff and (ii) parents towards the implementation/use of quality improvement and quality assurance systems in day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks.

Where they were aware that such schemes existed, parents and staff generally viewed accreditation in a very positive light. Managers and staff in nurseries and out-of-school clubs felt that being accredited had improved the quality of service in relation to policies, procedures, and relationships with children. Staff were more likely to seek out additional training. Going through the accreditation process had helped create more effective team working in group settings. Childminders saw advantages in terms of raising and improving the profile of childminding. Parents also felt accreditation schemes were a good idea for childcare providers. However, neither staff nor parents

were systematically involved in implementing accreditation schemes. Evidence suggests staff involvement is crucial if quality assurance procedures are to raise standards. EYDCPs should monitor closely the extent to which all members of staff are encouraged to participate actively in quality improvement and quality assurance schemes. Encouraging greater parental involvement is desirable, though may not always be practicable.

Aim 5 Establish the extent to which providers are using different quality improvement and quality assurance systems

Accreditation schemes were not widely used in nursery or out-of-school provision. Only 12% of day nurseries and 16% of out-of-school clubs in our telephone survey were involved with an accreditation scheme. The situation with childminding networks was somewhat different, in that most are established with the specific intention of becoming accredited. Many providers were simply unaware such schemes exist. Accrediting organisations, EYDCPs and the DfEE might encourage greater participation by rigorously promoting quality improvement and quality assurance schemes to both providers and parents.

Aim 6 Identify the reasons why day nurseries, out-of-school clubs and childminding networks have not implemented quality improvement and quality assurance systems

The chief reason why providers do not implement an accreditation scheme was simply because they were not aware of their existence. This applied to around one in every two nurseries, and one in four out-of-school clubs. The amount of time people thought accreditation would involve also served to discourage people. Accrediting bodies thought cost was a factor in providers not going for accreditation.

Evidence from the national telephone survey suggested that in a few settings, managers simply did not see the relevance of accreditation. They may have felt that they had already established a good quality service.

Aim 7 *Identify good practice for EYDCPs in promoting quality improvement and quality assurance systems to providers and supporting them to improve standards*

The majority of EYDCPs had not, on the evidence of plans submitted for the period 1999/2000, developed systematic quality improvement strategies. It may be the case that current Plans, for the period 2000/2001, describe quality improvement strategies in more detail.

Key features of good practice could include some or all of the following:

- A dedicated quality assurance sub-group of the EYDCP;
- Development of quality standards
- Ensuring that quality improvement is the focus of all EYDCP activities
- Setting up childminding networks
- Extending quality improvement and quality assurance schemes to providers not yet involved in the EYDCP
- Provision of local mentors for providers going for accreditation
- Establishing self-help groups to support providers going through accreditation
- Use of external evaluation to assess aspects of Partnership progress in raising standards
- Strategies for quality improvement described in terms of targets and dates.

Aim 8 Establish the range and content of quality improvement systems used by local authority inspection units.

Two out of three local authority inspection units required providers to undertake some form of self-assessment as part of their annual inspection procedures. The same number also asked providers to submit action plans as part of the same process. This finding is consistent with the results of the telephone survey suggesting that around three-quarters of providers not implementing an accreditation scheme were involved in some form of self-assessment exercise aimed at improving standards. Providers felt that self-assessment materials had helped them to improve quality. Accreditation schemes may

not yet exert a major influence on settings in England, but on this evidence, most providers will not need much convincing of their potential value.

A review of EYDCP Plans for the period 1999/2000 revealed that two local authorities had developed a comprehensive kitemark-type scheme. A third authority had developed a self-evaluation package, but did not award a kitemark-type to those successfully completing the process.

Aim 9 Produce written material for EYDCPs describing good practice in the promotion and implementation of quality improvement and quality assurance systems

A report of the research has been produced for EYDCPs in the 'Reporting on...' series. A draft was discussed in four focus groups with representatives of EYDCPs and their comments incorporated.

Aim 10 Produce interim, draft and final reports for the DfEE

This is the final report of this project.

REFERENCES

Whitebook, M., Sakai, L., & Howes, C. (1997). NAEYC Accreditation as a Strategy for Improving Child Care Quality. National Center for the Early Childhood Workforce: Washington, D.C.

APPENDIX A

Proforma for analysis of Annex 5s in Early Years Development and Childcare Partnership Plans

Early Years Development and Childcare Partnership Plans Analysis of Annex 5s *Proforma*

| BACK | GROUND | | | | |
|--------|-----------------|-----------------|--------------|------------------|--|
| 1. Nar | ne of local aut | thority: | •••••• | | |
| 2. Typ | oe of authority | (Circle as ap | propriate) | | |
| Greate | r London M | letropolitan | New Unitary | y Two Tier | |
| REGIS | STRATION A | AND INSPECT | ΓΙΟΝ | | |
| | ting day care f | | | • | bility for registering and et 1989? (Circle as |
| Social | Services | Education | Chief Exec | cutive's Office | Other |
| 4. Wh | o carries out i | inspections? (| Circle as ap | propriate) | |
| Under | 8s advisers | Social Service | es Inspector | s Other | |
| 5. Are | _ | quired to unde | ertake any s | elf-assessment a | s part of annual inspection |
| | Information of | n self assessme | ent is given | Yes/No | |
| 5a | If yes, provid | e details wher | e available | : | |
| | Full day care | | Yes/No | | |
| | Sessional day | care | Yes/No | | |
| | Childminders | | Yes/No | | |
| | Out-of-school | clubs | Yes/No | | |
| | All providers | | Yes/No | | |

6. Are providers required to produce action plans as part of annual inspection procedures Information on action plans is given Yes/No

| 6a. | If yes, provide details where | e availab | le: | |
|---------|---|-------------|----------------------|---------------------------|
| | Full day care | Yes/No | | |
| | Sessional day care | Yes/No | | |
| | Childminders | Yes/No | | |
| | Out of school clubs | Yes/No | | |
| | All providers | Yes/No | | |
| | nat plans are there to scale uped growth in provision? | p registra | ntion and inspection | activities in response to |
| Inform | nation on scaling up registratio | on and ins | pection is given | Yes/No |
| 7a. | If yes, provide details | | | |
| _ | anise registration and inspection are use of existing staff | on unit | | Yes/No |
| (If yes | new appointments , specify posts required and | | | Yes/No is identified) |
| Other | plans for scaling up | | | |
| | here a local authority accred termark'/'kitemark-type')? | litation so | cheme that gives pro | oviders a 'badge' |
| Yes/N | o [If No, go to o | uestion 9 |] | |
| 8a. If | f yes, provide <i>name</i> of schem | e | | |
| | ive details of any key feature | | | |

| 8c. Which providers can take part | in the LA accreditation sche | eme? | | |
|---|--------------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------------|----------|
| Full day care | Yes/No | | | |
| Sessional day care | Yes/No | | | |
| Childminders | Yes/No | | | |
| Out-of-school clubs | Yes/No | | | |
| All providers | Yes/No | | | |
| 8d. Have any providers already su | accessfully completed the Acc | creditation | n Schen | ne? |
| Yes/No. If yes | , give numbers | •• | | |
| 8e. If yes, identify HERE any type | es of provider that could be p | icked up f | for case | study |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| QUALITY IMPROVEMENT | | | | |
| 9. Do Partnerships outline a strate | gy for Quality Improvement | ? | | |
| Yes/No | | | | |
| 0 7077 | | 1. 0 | | |
| 9a If Yes, what strategies are in pl | lace/ planned <u>within the Part</u> | nersnip? | | |
| | | In place | Planne | <u>d</u> |
| Set up QA group within Partnership Develop and implement own cross s Make Quality Improvement the focu | s of all Partnership activities | Yes/No Yes/No Yes/No | Yes/No Yes/No Yes/No | 0 |
| Apply for Early Years Excellence Co Apply to become Early Excellence Z Set up Childminding networks Attach toy libraries to Childminding | Zone | | Yes/No Yes/No es/No es/No | |
| Support providers with no qualified | | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Extend support to providers who have | ve not yet joined Partnership | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Use external evaluators to assess asp | ects of Partnership's progress | Yes/No | Yes/No | 0 |
| Other | | | | |

| 9b Are strategies for Quality Improvement described in terms three years? | s of targets over the next |
|---|----------------------------|
| Yes/No | |
| 10. Does the Partnership encourage/promote any quality stan Department's requirements? | dards over and above the |
| Yes/No | |
| 10a. If Yes, how does the partnership intend to support provious requirements? | ders in meeting additional |
| | |
| 11. How are providers encouraged to $\underline{introduce}$ and $\underline{maintain}$ systems? | quality assurance |
| Given advice on QA schemes appropriate to type of provider | Yes/No |
| Expected to join LA in-house scheme | Yes/No |
| Expected to join particular schemes selected by LA | Yes/No |
| Given written good practice guidance (e.g. through newsletters) | Yes/No |
| Providers are mentored towards achieving QA awards | Yes/No |
| Providers are encouraged to see accreditation schemes as | Yes/No |
| a tool within a continuous framework (not a one off process) | Yes/No |
| Providers are given regular written updates on good practice guidance (e.g. through newsletters) | Yes/No |
| Other | |
| 12. Other than any LA scheme mentioned in Q9, are any of the following accreditation schemes are iden | tified by name? |
| Yes/ No [If No go to Q 14] | |

12a. Which schemes are identified as being <u>in use</u> or <u>planned for recommendation?</u> (Tick as appropriate)

| Scheme | In use | Will be |
|--|--------|-------------|
| | | recommended |
| Investors in People | | |
| The Pre-School Learning Alliance 'Aiming for | | |
| Quality' | | |
| The Centre for British Teachers (CfBT) | | |
| scheme | | |
| The Early Education and Learning (EEL) | | |
| project | | |
| The National Day Nurseries Association | | |
| (NDNA) scheme | | |
| The Kids' Clubs Network 'Aiming High' | | |
| scheme | | |
| The National Childminding Association | | |
| (NCMA) | | |
| 'Children Come First' scheme | | |
| The Charities Evaluation Services' Practical | | |
| Quality Assurance | | |
| System for Small Voluntary Organisations | | |
| (PQASSO) scheme. | | |

| ted any of these accreditation schemes? |
|---|
| ves, provide details where available: |
| |

| Full day care Sessional day care Childminders | Yes/No Yes/No Yes/No | |
|---|----------------------------|--|
| Out-of-school clubs | Yes/No | |

Other

14. How are providers and others encouraged to network to share good practice, resources and training?

| | In place | Planned |
|--|----------|---------|
| | | |
| Send representative to EY for a/working groups/ clusters | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Childminders encouraged to join networks | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Organise visits of partners between institutions | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Organise visits of partners to Early Excellence Centres | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Providers are given sources /contacts for good practice | | |
| (e.g. through newsletters) | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Develop partnerships within the Partnership | | |
| (e.g. pre-schs and primary schools/child care and SRB initiatives) | Yes/No | Yes/No |

| If yes, specify the partnerships being made | | | |
|---|------------|---------------|--|
| Other identified ways of networking | | | |
| 15. How does the Partnership gather examples of good practice area? | e across a | nd beyond its | |
| urcu. | In place | Planned | |
| Asks other services and units in the LA Receives feedback from own | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| advisory staff /development & training officers Collects material / research from associations | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| (NCB, NEYN, NCA, PLA) | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Links with and collects ideas from other LAs | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Other | | | |
| 16. How does the Partnership <u>promote and embed</u> examples of and beyond its area? | good pra | actice across | |
| • | In place | Planned | |
| Disseminates LA Quality Standards to and trains all providers | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Distributes LA curriculum guidelines/play manuals/other guidance | | Yes/No | |
| Through training | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Regularly updates policy / guidelines Disseminates materials/research from in and beyond LA | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| through meetings, conferences, newsletters | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Gives written guidance on good practice (e.g. through newsletters) | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Other | | | |
| 17. What resources are <u>provided</u> to support providers and care | ers? | | |
| | In place | Planned | |
| QA materials appropriate to type of provider | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Service level agreements with Library Services | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Service level agreements with associations (e.g. NCMA, PLA) | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Linked EY adviser/advisory teacher | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| 20 day secondments of linked teachers | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Visits / needs analysis from qualified teacher | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Support with grant applications for disadvantaged areas | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Programme of joint training Written material/booklet for parents explaining general | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| quality issues when choosing a provider | Yes/No | Yes/No | |
| Written material for parents explaining the various | | | |
| accreditation schemes providers may use | Yes/No | Yes/No | |

Other

18. Which institutions/services are recommended to providers and carers, formal and informal as sources of support and consultancy?

| | In place | Planned |
|---|------------|----------------|
| Early Excellence Centres in and beyond the LA | Yes/No | |
| Early Years Centres in the LA exemplifying integrated provision | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Education/Professional Development Centres in the LA | | Yes/No |
| Education personnel in the LA | | Yes/No |
| Social Services personnel in the LA | | Yes/No |
| 2000 201 1000 porsonner in the 211 | 105,110 | 105/110 |
| Other | | |
| | | |
| 19. From these sources, what resources are available to support | rt provide | rs and carers? |
| | In place | Planned |
| QA Materials | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Curriculum materials/resource packs | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Specific materials for LA Literacy and Numeracy Initiatives | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Informal advice from Education advisory staff | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Toy libraries | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Drop-in day care | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Parental projects in schools | | |
| (e.g. Family Literacy; Books for Babies) | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Written material for parents explaining general | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| quality issues when choosing a provider | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Written material for parents explaining the various | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| accreditation schemes providers may use | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Telephone advice service for parents on QA issues | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Drop-in advisory service for parents on QA issues? | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| | | |
| Other | | |
| | | |
| 20. How are the full range of providers, childcare organization | ns and ind | lividuals |
| involved in developing quality? | | |
| | In place | Planned |
| | | |
| Purposeful inclusion of reps from all types of provider | | |
| in decision making groups | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Joint review of curriculum documents | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Joint development of standards documents / Quality Charters | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Joint training initiatives | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| | | |

${\bf 21. \ How\ is\ the\ Partnership'\ s\ quality\ improvement\ strategy,\ and\ resources\ attached\ to}$ it, publicised?

| | In place | Planned |
|--|----------|---------|
| Vague reference to 'through Children's Information Service' | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Leaflets and posters in clinics/health/community centres/schools | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| News releases | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Information fairs / road shows | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Through outreach workers (e.g. with Refugees/Travellers) | | Yes/No |
| Award of LA kitemark-type | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Mail shot of written information specifically produced for parents | Yes/No | Yes/No |
| Other | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |

APPENDIX B TOPIC GUIDES FOR FACE TO FACE INTERVIEWS

CHILDCARE QUALITY IMPROVEMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE PRACTICES AND RELEVANT STAFF AND PARENTAL ATTITUDES

TOPIC GUIDE

Managers/co-ordinators in nurseries, childminding networks and out-of-school clubs

Pre-amble: Thank you for agreeing to be interviewed. We are conducting interviews as part of a research project designed to improve our understanding of how nurseries/out-of-school clubs/childminding networks use of quality assurance or 'kitemark-type' schemes. The research is being done for the Department for Education and Employment, who have responsibility for quality in childcare settings. We are taping each interview so we have an accurate record of what you say. The tapes will be wiped clean at the end of the project. When the findings come to be reported, we will not mention any individuals by name. \|\Moksha\teta\text{lecagm\USER\DFEE\Qualassur\Topicguides\TGmanagers.rtf}

SECTION 1: BACKGROUND INFORMATION

- 1a. Name of provider
- 1b. Address of provider
- 1c. Name of Local Authority
- 1d. Category of provision: childminding network/out-of-school club/day nursery [delete
- as appropriate]
- 1e. Sector: statutory/voluntary/private [delete as appropriate]
- 1f. Number of children provided for
- 1g. Age range
- 1h. Professional Qualification & Job title
- 1i. Sex: male/female [delete as appropriate]
- 1j. Ethnic Group
- 1k. Date of interview
- 11. Current number of staff
- 1m. Number of staff still remaining who went through the accreditation process

SECTION 2: SETTING UP THE QUALITY ASSURANCE/KITMARK SCHEME

| 2.1 | Why did you decide to get involved with an accreditation scheme? |
|-------|--|
| 2.1.1 | Which scheme are you involved in: |
| | PLA CfBT EEL NDNA NCMA (Childminding networks) KCN (Out-of-school clubs) Local authority scheme Other (please specify) |
| 2.2 W | Why did you choose this scheme over any of the others? |
| 2.3 W | Vas it an easy choice? |
| 2.4 | When did you first hear of this scheme? |
| 2.5 | How did you find out about the scheme and the requirements for accreditation? |
| 2.6 | How easy was it getting information about the different schemes on offer? |
| | |

| 2.7 | What kind of information and advice did you get? How helpful was it? |
|------|--|
| | Prompt: What other information or advice would you have liked to have had at this point? |
| 2.8 | What kind of problems did you come up against at this point? |
| 2.9 | What solutions did you come up with? |
| 2.10 | Did you get any advice or help from your EYDCP (Early Years Childcare and Development Partnership)? IF NO: GO TO QUESTION 2.13 IF YES: |
| 2.11 | How helpful was the EYDCP? |
| 2.12 | What other kind of help would you have liked the EYDCP to offer? |

| 2.13 | Had you been using any quality improvement or self-assessment materials prior to starting the quality assurance scheme? | | |
|-------|--|--|--|
| IF NO | IF NO: GO TO QUESTION 2.15 | | |
| | IF YES: | | |
| 2.14 | Did your experience of other quality improvement or self-assessment schemes help with implementing your quality assurance/kitemark-type scheme? If yes, how did it help? | | |
| | | | |
| 2.15 | Thinking about your local authority annual inspection for a minute, do you think the work you have had to do for your quality assurance scheme has complemented the local authority's approach, or do the two seem to conflict in any way? | | |
| | | | |
| 2.16 | What else proved helpful during your early involvement with the scheme? | | |
| 2.17 | Who was involved in getting the scheme started hara? Involved authority | | |
| 2.1/ | Who was involved in getting the scheme started here? [prompt: local authority officers, management committee, staff, parents, etc.] | | |

How were they involved? [through meetings, by letter, through questionnaires, informally etc.]

2.18

| 2.19 | What would you do differently, if anything, if you were to start the whole process of choosing an accreditation scheme all over again? |
|------|--|
| | |
| 2.20 | Would you want the accreditation organisation to anything differently? |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

SECTION 3: IMPLEMENTING THE SCHEME

| 3.1 | What were the major difficulties you faced as you went through the process of getting accredited? |
|-------|---|
| 3.2 | How did you go about resolving those difficulties? |
| 3.3 | What kind of help were you able to get? [mentors/development workers, the EYDCP] through other institutions involved in the same scheme etc.] |
| | Prompt: What else proved helpful? |
| Could | you comment, where appropriate, on the key aspects of the scheme: |
| THE N | MANUAL |
| 3.4 | What did you think of the design and layout? |
| 3.5 | Did it provide you with all the information you needed? |

| 3.6 | How did you use the manual? |
|---------------------|---|
| 3.7 | How easy was it to use? |
| 3.8 IF YE | Any specific problems with using the manual? S |
| 3.9 | How did you get around those problems? |
| 3.10 | Any other comments about the manual? |
| WOR | KSHOPS AND TRAINING |
| 3.11 | Were the workshops/training pitched at the right level? |
| 3.12 | What did you think about the quality of the trainers? |
| 3.13 | How useful were the workshops/training? |
| | |

THE MENTORING

| 3.15 | How easy was it to get help from mentors when you needed it? |
|-------|--|
| 3.16 | What did you think about the quality of mentoring? |
| 3.17 | Overall, how useful were the mentors? |
| 3.18 | Any specific problems around the mentoring? |
| 3.19 | How did you get around those problems? |
| 3.20 | Any other comments about the mentoring? |
| THE 1 | PORTFOLIO/SUBMISSION |
| 3.21 | How useful an exercise was completing the portfolio? |
| 3.22 | How difficult was it to work on the portfolio? (get the evidence you required) |

| 3.23 | What did you think about the amount of work involved? |
|-------|--|
| 3.24 | Any specific problems with the portfolio/submission? |
| 3.25 | How did you get around those problems? |
| 3.26 | Any other comments about the portfolio/submission? |
| THE A | ASSESSOR'S VISIT |
| 3. 27 | How did the assessor's visit go? (what assessor actually did, relationship with assessor any problems, etc). |
| | REPORT How accurate did you think the report was? |
| 3.29 | How fair did you think the report was? |
| 3.30 | Any specific problems with the report? |
| 3.31 | How did you get around those problems? |
| | |
| 3.32 | Any other comments about the report? |

SECTION 4: IMPACT OF THE SCHEME

4.1 What do you think have been the **positive** impacts of using the scheme for the nursery/childminding network/out-of-school club as a whole?

Prompt: What do you think have been the positive effects of using the scheme for **yourself?** [better leadership skills, better relationships with staff, better written policies, better administrative skills, better public relations, introduced self-assessment]

Prompt: What do you think have been the **positive** effects of using the scheme for **staff**? [more opportunities for professional development/training, better links with parents, made the job more rewarding/interesting, better working conditions?]

Prompt: What do you think have been the **positive** effects of using the scheme for **children**? [activities more exciting, children more independent, better resources]

Prompt: What do you think have been the **positive** effects of using the scheme for **parents**?

4.2 What have been the **negative** aspects of using the scheme for the nursery/childminding network/out-of-school club as a whole?

Prompt: What do you think have been the **negative** effects of using the scheme for **yourself?**

Prompt: What do you think have been the **negative** effects of using the scheme for **staff?** [more work, no more pay]

Prompt: What do you think have been the **negative** effects of using the scheme for **children?**

| | Prompt : What do you think have been the negative effects of using the scheme for parents? |
|-----|---|
| | Prompt : Has the scheme had positive or negative effects for any other people ? |
| 4.3 | Has membership of the scheme had any effect on the demand for places from parents? |
| 4.4 | What kind of changes, if any, have you made to your service as a result of getting quality assured? [ask about positive and negative changes] |
| 4.5 | How did the scheme help you to think particularly about your service for children with special needs? |
| 4.6 | Would you like to see your nursery/childminding network/out-of-school club continue to use the scheme in the future? Why? |
| 4.7 | Would you recommend the scheme to other nurseries/childminding networks/out-of-school clubs? Why/why not? |
| 4.8 | Any other comments? |
| | |

TOPIC GUIDE parents

Pre-amble: Thank you for agreeing to be interviewed. We are conducting interviews as part of a research project designed to improve our understanding of how nurseries/out-of-school clubs/childminding networks use of quality assurance or 'kitemark-type' schemes. The research is being done for the Department for Education and Employment, who have responsibility for quality in childcare settings. We are taping each interview so we have an accurate record of what you say. The tapes will be wiped clean at the end of the project. When the findings come to be reported, we will not mention any individuals by name. G:\1-PUBLISHING\RR Research Reports\RR266.doc

- 1. Name and address of facility used for childcare
- 2. Age of the child using this facility
- 3. Gender of child: Male/Female [delete as appropriate]
- 4. Has your child got any special needs?
- 5. Gender of interviewee: Male/Female [delete as appropriate]
- 6. What is your highest educational qualification?
- 7. Ethnic Group (show OPCS categories).
- 8. Date of interview
- 9. Did you know that your nursery/childminder/out-of-school club has to be inspected every year by the local authority? YES/NO [delete as appropriate]
- 10. Are you aware that nurseries/childminders/out-of-school clubs can, if they want to, take part in quality assurance or 'kitemark-type' schemes that help them to assess how good a service they are providing? YES/NO [delete as appropriate]
- 11. Do you think having 'kitemark-type' quality assurance schemes for nurseries/childminders/out-of-school clubs is a good idea? YES/NO
- 12. Why do you/don't you think it is a good idea?

| 13. Wo | ould you have liked to know more about the scheme before deciding on which nursery/childminder/out-of-school club to use? YES/NO |
|---------|--|
| 14. WI | hy would you/wouldn't you have liked to know more? |
| 15. Ar | e you aware that your child's nursery/childminder/out-of-school club is taking part/has taken part in a 'kitemark-type' scheme? YES/NO <i>[if NO, end interview]</i> |
| 16. Do | you know the name of the scheme? YES/NO [if 'yes', ask interviewee to name the scheme] |
| 17. Die | d you know about the scheme before your child started attending the nursery/childminder/out-of-school club? YES/NO <i>[if NO, go to question 19]</i> |
| IF YE | S |
| 18. Die | d knowing that the nursery/childminder/out-of-school club was/had been involved in the quality assurance 'kitemark' scheme influence your decision to enrol your child here? YES/NO [if NO, go to question 21] |
| IF YE | S: |
| 19. Ho | ow did it influence your decision? |
| 20. | How important was it relative to other features of the nursery/childminder/out-of-school club? |
| | IF NO: |
| 20. WI | hy didn't it influence your decision? |
| | |
| | |
| 21. | How did you find out about the scheme [by letter, informal discussion with staff, through other parents etc.] |

| 22. | Were you asked to help choose the particular scheme in use? YES/NO [if 'yes' ask the interviewee to describe how their help was sought] |
|-----|--|
| 23. | Would you liked to have been asked about which scheme the nursery/childminder/out-of-school club should have chosen? YES/NO |
| 24. | Why would you/wouldn't you have liked to have been asked? |
| 25. | Have you been asked to complete any questionnaires about the scheme? YES/NO |
| 26. | What did you think of the questionnaire, and why? |
| 27. | Have you been asked to go to any meetings to do with the scheme? YES/NO |
| 28. | What did you think of the meetings, and why? |
| 29. | Beyond the initial information about the scheme, have you received any further information to keep you up-to-date? YES/NO [if 'yes' ask the interviewee to say what form this has taken] |
| 30. | Do you know if there have been any problems with the scheme? YES/NO [if yes, ask what they were] |
| 31. | Do you know how these problems were solved? YES/NO [if yes, ask how] |
| 32. | What do you think the scheme generally? |

| 33. | How important is it for you as a parent to know that the nursery/childminder/out-of-school club is quality assured or 'kitemarked'? Why/why not? |
|-----|--|
| 34. | Can you see any differences in the facility as a result of participation in the scheme? YES/NO [if 'yes' ask interviewee to describe them] |
| 35. | Can you think of one or two advantages of being involved in this scheme? |
| 36. | Can you think of any disadvantages of being involved in this scheme? |
| 37. | Do you think that your nursery/childminder/out-of-school club has involved you enough? YES/NO [ask interviewee to explain their answer] |
| 38. | Do you think it is important to involve parents in schemes to improve quality in childcare? YES/NO [ask interviewee to explain the reasons for their answer] |
| 39. | Do you think your nursery/childminder/out-of-school club could have handled the accreditation 'kitemark' scheme better in any way? |

TOPIC GUIDE

Key personnel from each organisation currently administering a recognised, national accreditation scheme

Pre-amble: Thank you for agreeing to be interviewed. We are conducting interviews as part of a research project designed to improve our understanding of how nurseries, out-of-school clubs, and childminding networks use quality assurance or 'kitemark-type' schemes. We are not evaluating specific schemes, just trying to get a view of how they work in general. As is usual with research of this kind, interview data will remain confidential within TCRU. The research is being done for the Department for Education and Employment, who have responsibility for quality in childcare settings. We are taping each interview so we have an accurate record of what you say. The tapes will be wiped clean at the end of the project. When the findings come to be written up in our report, although specific schemes will be identified, we will not mention any individuals by name.

G:\I-PUBLISHING\RR Research Reports\RR266.doc

| SECTION 1: BACKGROUND INFORMATION | | |
|-----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--|
| 1.1 | Name of accrediting organisation | |
| 1.2 | Your position in the organisation: | |
| 1.2 | Tour position in the organisation. | Interviewee (1): |
| | | Interviewee (2): |
| | | Interviewee (3): |
| 1.3 | Category of provision scheme is dea | signed for: [underline as appropriate] |
| | childminding network/out-o | f-school club/day nursery |
| 1.4 | Date of interview | |

SECTION 2: SETTING UP THE QUALITY ASSURANCE/KITMARK SCHEME

| 2.1 | What type of providers is the scheme aimed at? |
|--------------------|---|
| 2.2 | When was the accreditation scheme first introduced? |
| 2.3 | When was the first provider formally accredited? |
| 2.4 | Do you have any information on the characteristics of accredited providers? [Prompt: Size of establishments, sector etc.] |
| 2.5 | How long did it take to develop the scheme? |
| 2.6 | Was that about the time you expected it would take? |
| 2.7 | What was the process? |
| 2.8 <i>IF</i> 2 | Did you encounter any particular problems or difficulties? YES |
| 2.9 | How did you go about dealing them? |

| 2.10 | Who was involved in development of the scheme? [Prompt: What external support did you receive (e.g. steering group, DfEE). What other |
|------|--|
| | support would you have liked? How useful was the external support?] |
| 2.11 | Why did the organisation go down the road of developing an accreditation scheme? |
| 2.12 | What do you see as being the main purpose of the scheme? |
| 2.13 | How many providers are currently accredited? |
| 2.14 | What would you say were the main features of your scheme? [Prompt: What makes it different from other schemes available to providers?] |
| 2.15 | Has the scheme changed since it was first developed? If so, why? |
| 2.16 | How long does accreditation last before renewal is necessary? |
| 2.17 | How do you think the scheme relates to the Children Act requirements and local authority inspections? |
| 2.18 | Would you make any recommendations to organisations wanting to set up accreditation schemes for other types of provision? |
| 2.19 | Would you do anything differently if you were starting the process all over again? |

SECTION 3: IMPLEMENTING THE SCHEME

| 3.1 | What kind of support do you typically give providers who are trying to gain accreditation using your scheme? [Prompt: Written materials, personal visits, mentoring, inspections etc.] |
|-----|--|
| 3.2 | How does this support work? [Prompt: What, if any, kind of problems have you encountered? What solutions did you come up with? What has feedback from providers been like?] |
| 3.3 | How many times would one of your representatives visit a typical provider during the process of becoming accredited? [Prompt: How long would each visit last? What kind of issues would be raised?] |
| 3.4 | How much does it cost the average provider to successfully complete the accreditation process? [Prompt: Do most providers pay this themselves? Do providers find it a reasonable sum? Is there any financial help available for smaller providers?] |
| 3.5 | What proportion of those providers who apply for accreditation successfully complete the process? [Prompt: What happens when a provider fails to get the accreditation at their first attempt] |
| 3.6 | What would you say are some of the more common problems providers have when trying to become accredited? |

| 3.7 | What have you done to address these problems? |
|------|---|
| 3.8 | What happens once providers have become accredited? |
| 3.9 | Do you offer any follow-up procedures? |
| | |
| 3.10 | What have you done in the way of evaluating the impact the scheme may have on the quality of provision? |
| | IF YES: |
| 3.11 | What are the results? |
| | |
| 3.12 | How do you promote the scheme to providers? [Prompt: What kind of information do you give them? Do you target particular sectors? |
| | Do you get any help from external sources like EYDCPs? What kind of external |
| | support would be useful?] |
| 3.13 | What kind of difficulties have you come across when it comes to marketing the scheme? How do you get around them? |
| | |
| 3.14 | Do you have any information or literature you target specifically at parents? |
| | IF YES: |

| 3.15 | How does this approach work? |
|------|--|
| 3.16 | Have you done any surveys of accredited providers about what they think of the scheme? [Prompt: What are the results?] |
| 3.17 | Have you done any research with non-accredited providers to see what they think of the scheme? [Prompt: What are the results?] |
| 3.18 | Is there anything that external organisations (e.g. DfEE, Local authorities, EYDCPs) could do that would help either the accreditation org and/or providers with respect to accreditation schemes? |
| 3.19 | Any other comments you would like to make about either the accreditation scheme or the way in which providers use it? |
| | |

APPENDIX C QUESTIONNAIRES FOR TELEPHONE INTERVIEWS

TELEPHONE INTERVIEW SCHEDULE

Managers/co-ordinators in nurseries and out-of-school clubs

Pre-amble: Thank you for taking the time to be interviewed. We are conducting interviews as part of a research project designed to improve our understanding of how nurseries and out-of-school clubs use quality assurance or 'kitemark-type' schemes. The research is being done for the Department for Education and Employment, who have responsibility for quality in childcare settings. When the findings come to be reported, we will not mention any individual nurseries or out-of-school clubs by name.

G:|1-PUBLISHING|RR Research Reports|RR266.doc

SECTION 1: BACKGROUND INFORMATION 1.1 Name of Local Authority 1.2 Category of provision: day nursery out-of-school club 1.3 Sector: Statutory Voluntary Private 1.4 How long has your nursery/out-of-school club been open? Years: Months: 1.5 Number of registered places: 1.6 Age range: 1.7 What do you charge for a full-time place? 1.8 Job title: 1.9 Professional Qualification: Gender: female male 1.10

SECTION 2: USE OF QUALITY ASSURANCE/KITMARK SCHEMES

| 2.1 Is your nursery/out-of-school club involved with a recognised accreditation or kitemark-type scheme? |
|---|
| (PROMPT - for example, schemes like the Pre-School Learning Alliance Aiming for Quality scheme, local authority schemes like the Bristol, Sheffield or Leeds schemes or the Kids' Clubs Network Aiming High scheme that help providers assess the quality of their service) |
| Yes |
| No |
| F YES, GO TO SECTION 3 |
| 2.2 Does your nursery/out-of-school club use any other kind of self-assessment methods with a view to improving quality? |
| Yes |
| No |
| F NO GO TO QUESTION 2.6 |
| 2.3 What does you self-assessment scheme involve? |
| Staff questionnaires |
| Parent questionnaires |
| Observations in the nursery/out-of-school club |
| Other (please specify) |
| 2.4 Who wrote the materials you use? |
| The local authority |
| Staff in our nursery/ out-of-school club |
| Staff in another nursery/ out-of-school club |
| Other (please specify) |

| 2.5 Have the materials been useful in helping you to improve quality? | | | | | |
|--|--|---------------|-------------|--|--|
| | Very helpful | | | | |
| | Quite helpful | | | | |
| | Not helpful at all | | | | |
| | 2.6 Why has your nursery/out-of-school club not got involved with one of the recognised accreditation or kitemark-type schemes? | | | | |
| | Don't know about these schen | nes | | | |
| | Owner/manager doesn't think | it worthwhile | (see q 2.8) | | |
| | Haven't been able to find a su | itable scheme | (see q.2.9) | | |
| | Too busy | | | | |
| | Too expensive | | | | |
| | Other (please specify) | | | | |
| 2.7 How likely is it that your nursery/out-of-school club will get involved in an accreditation or kitemark-type scheme in the next 12 months? | | | | | |
| | Very likely | | | | |
| | Maybe | | | | |
| | Not very likely | | | | |
| | Don't know | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | IF Q.26, BOX 2 TICKE | D, THEN ASK: | | | |

128

2.8 Why didn't the owner/manager think these schemes are worthwhile?

IF Q.26, BOX 3 TICKED, THEN ASK:

| 2.9 What makes existing schemes unsuitable? | |
|---|--|
| | |

Thank you very much for taking the time to talk to us.

TERMINATE INTERVIEW

SECTION 3: IMPLEMENTING THE QUALITY ASSURANCE/KITMARK SCHEME

| 3.1 Have you completed the accreditation process? | | |
|--|-----|--|
| Yes | | |
| IF YES: | | |
| 3.2 How long did the accreditation process take from start to finish | sh? | |
| Months: | | |
| IF NO: | | |
| 3.3 How long have you been working towards accreditation? | | |
| Months: | | |
| 3.4 Which scheme are you involved in: | | |
| Pre-School Learning Alliance | | |
| Centre for British Teachers | | |
| Effective Early Learning Project | | |
| National Day Nurseries Association | | |
| Kids' Clubs Network (Out-of-school clubs) | | |
| Local authority scheme | | |
| Other (please specify) | | |

| 3.5 Were/are members of staff other than just yourself involved in working towards getting the nursery/out-of-school club accredited? | | |
|---|---------------------------|--|
| Yes | | |
| No | | |
| IF NO, GO TO QUESTION 3.9 | | |
| IF YES: | | |
| 3.6 Which members of staff were/are involved? | | |
| Senior members of staff only | | |
| Senior and some other staff | | |
| All staff | | |
| 3.7 How involved were/are they? | | |
| Very much | | |
| Somewhat | | |
| Very little | | |
| 3.8 How were/are they involved? | Yes No | |
| Through meetings | | |
| Through collecting information | | |
| Through questionnaires | | |
| Informally | | |
| Other (please describe) | | |
| 3.9 Were/are parents involved in working towards getting the nu accredited? | ursery/out-of-school club | |
| Yes No | | |

IF NO, GO TO QUESTION 3.13

IF YES:

| 3.10 | How many parents were involved? | | | |
|------|---------------------------------|---------------------|-----|----|
| | Parents on the managen | nent committee only | | |
| | A few parents | | | |
| | Most parents | | | |
| | All parents | | | |
| 3.11 | How involved were they? | | | |
| | 7 | ery much | | |
| | S | Somewhat | | |
| | V | Very little | | |
| 3.12 | How were they involved? | | | |
| | By letter | | Yes | No |
| | Through meetings | | | |
| | Through collecting info | ormation | | |
| | Through questionnaires | | | |
| | Informally | | | |
| | Other (please describe) | | | |

| 3.13 | What kind of help were you able to get as you went through the accreditation process? | | | |
|------|---|------------------|--------------|-----------------|
| | process: | | Yes | No |
| | Manuals/other writte | n materials | | |
| | Mentors/developmen | nt workers | | |
| | Workshops | | | |
| | The local EYDCP | | | |
| | Contact with other in involved in the same | | | |
| | Local authority inspe | ection unit | | |
| | Other (please specify | <i>י</i>) | | |
| | | | | |
| 3.14 | How useful was the help you were a | able to get? | | |
| | | Very useful | Quite useful | Not very useful |
| | Manuals/other written materials | | | |
| | Mentors/development workers | | | |
| | The local EYDCP | | | |
| | Contact with other institutions involved in the same scheme | | | |
| | Other | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| 3.15 | How difficult is/was the process of | getting accredit | ed? | |
| 3.15 | How difficult is/was the process of Very difficul | _ | ed? | |
| 3.15 | | t [| ed? | |

| 3.16 Did you come up against any major difficulties as you went through the progetting accredited? | | |
|--|---|----|
| | Yes | |
| | No | |
| | | |
| IF NO | O, GO TO SECTION 4 | |
| IF YE | ES: | |
| 3.17 | What were the difficulties you came up against? | |
| 3.18 | How did you go about resolving those difficulties | s? |

SECTION 4: IMPACT OF THE SCHEME

| | 4.1 Has taking part in the accredit | | ype scheme helped you to |
|---------------------------|---|-------------------|---------------------------|
| | improve the quanty of service you provide: | | |
| | | Very much | |
| | | A little | |
| | | Not at all | |
| IF NO | , GO TO QUESTION 4.3 | | |
| IF YE | S: | | |
| 4.2 | What kind of changes, have you made to assured? | your service as a | result of getting quality |
| | | Yes | No |
| | Changed policies | | |
| | Changed practice | | |
| | Please specify: | | |
| 4.3 | Have there been any other advantages usi | ng the scheme? | |
| | Yes | | |
| | No | | |
| IF NO, GO TO QUESTION 4.5 | | | |
| IF YE | S: | | |
| 4.4 | What have been the other advantages of u | sing the scheme | ? |

| 4.5 | Have there been any disadvantages in using the scheme? | | | | |
|--|---|-----------|--------------------|--|--|
| | • | Yes | | | |
| | 1 | No | | | |
| IF No | O, GO TO QUESTION 4.7 | | | | |
| IF YE | ES: | | | | |
| 4.6 | What have been the disadvantages of t | using the | scheme? | | |
| 4.7 | Has membership of the scheme had any effect on the demand for places from parents | | | | |
| | I | Demand i | increased a lot | | |
| | I | Demand i | increased a little | | |
| | I | Demand (| decreased | | |
| | 1 | No chang | ge | | |
| | I | Don't kno | ow | | |
| 4.8 Has your accreditation/kitemark-type scheme helped you to think particularly about your service for children with special needs? | | | | | |
| | · | Yes | | | |
| | 1 | No | | | |
| IF No | O, GO TO QUESTION 4.10 | | | | |
| IF YE | ES: | | | | |

| 4.9 | How has your accreditation scheme helped you to think particularly about your service for children with special needs? | | | |
|------|--|--|--|--|
| | Develop new policies | | | |
| | Change working practices | | | |
| 4.10 | Additional staff training Would you like to see your nursery/out-of-school club continue to use the scheme in | | | |
| | the future? | | | |
| | Yes | | | |
| | No | | | |
| | Don't know | | | |
| | | | | |
| 4.11 | Would you recommend the scheme to other nurseries/out-of-school clubs? | | | |
| | Yes | | | |
| | No | | | |
| | Don't know | | | |
| 4.12 | Any other comments? | | | |

TELEPHONE INTERVIEW SCHEDULE

Managers/co-ordinators of Childminding networks

Pre-amble: Thank you for taking the time to be interviewed. We are conducting interviews as part of a research project designed to improve our understanding of how childminding networks, nurseries and out-of-school clubs use quality assurance or 'kitemark-type' schemes. The research is being done for the Department for Education and Employment, who have responsibility for quality in childcare settings. When the findings come to be reported, we will not mention any individual networks, nurseries or out-of-school clubs by name.

G:\1-PUBLISHING\RR Research Reports\RR266.doc

| SECTION 1: BACKGROUND INFORMATION | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|---|--|--|--|
| | | | | |
| 1.12 | Category of provision: childminding network | | | |
| 1.13 | Sector: Statutory | | | |
| | Private | | | |
| 1.14 | How long has your childminding network been running? | | | |
| | Years: Months: | | | |
| 1.15 | Number of approved/accredited childminders (and children where possible): | | | |
| 1.16 | Age range served : | | | |
| 1.17 | What is the rate charged for a full-time place? | | | |
| 1.18 | Job title: | | | |
| 1.19 | Professional Qualification: | | | |
| 1.20 | Gender: female male | | | |

SECTION 2: USE OF QUALITY ASSURANCE/KITMARK SCHEMES

| 2.9.1 Is your childminding network involved with a recognised accreditation or ki type scheme? | | | |
|--|---|------------------------------|--|
| | (<i>PROMPT</i> - for example, the NCMA scheme Children Coschemes like the Bristol, Sheffield or Leeds schemes) | ome First or local authority | |
| | Yes | | |
| | No | | |
| IF YI | ES, GO TO SECTION 3 | | |
| 2.10 | Does your childminding network use any other kind of self-aview to improving quality? | assessment methods with a | |
| Yes | | | |
| | No | | |
| IF N | O GO TO QUESTION 2.6 | | |
| 2.11 | What does you self-assessment scheme involve? | | |
| | Staff questionnaires | | |
| | Parent questionnaires | | |
| | Observations | | |
| | Other (please specify) | | |
| 2.12 | Who wrote the materials you use? | | |
| | The local authority | | |
| | Staff in our network | | |
| | Staff in another setting (providers) | | |
| | Other (please specify) | | |

| 2.13 | 3 Have the materials been useful in helping you to improve quality? | | | | |
|------|---|--------------------------|---|------------|--|
| | Very helpfu | ıl | | | |
| | Quite helpf | ul | | | |
| | Not helpful | at all | | | |
| 2.14 | Why has your Childminding or kitemark-type schemes? | g network not got | involved with a recognised acc | reditation | |
| | Don | t know about the | se schemes | | |
| | Owi | ner/manager doesi | n't think it worthwhile | | |
| Have | Haven't been able to find a suitable scheme | | | | |
| | Too | busy | | | |
| | Oth | er (please specify) | | | |
| 2.15 | How likely is it that your nu accreditation or kitemark-ty | • | ol club will get involved in an next 12 months? | | |
| | Ver | y likely | | | |
| | May | be | | | |
| | Not | very likely | | | |
| | Don | 't know | | | |
| | | | | | |

Thank you very much for taking the time to talk to us.

TERMINATE INTERVIEW

SECTION 3: IMPLEMENTING THE QUALITY ASSURANCE/KITMARK SCHEME

| 3.19 | Have you completed the accreditation process? |
|------|--|
| | Yes No |
| | |
| | IF YES: |
| 3.20 | How long did the accreditation process take from start to finish? |
| | Months: |
| | IF NO: |
| 3.21 | How long have you been working towards accreditation? |
| | Months: |
| 3.22 | Which scheme are you involved in: |
| | NCMA Local Authority Scheme Other (please specify) |
| 3.23 | Were/are members of staff other than just yourself involved in working towards getting the network accredited? |
| | Yes |
| | No |
| | IF NO, GO TO QUESTION 3.9 |
| | IF <i>YES</i> : |

| 3.24 | Which members of staff were/are invo | lved? | | |
|------|--------------------------------------|---------------------|------------------|---------|
| | Senior members of | of staff only | | |
| | Senior and some | other staff | | |
| | All staff | | | |
| 3.25 | How involved were/are they? | | | |
| | Ve | ery much | | |
| | So | mewhat | | |
| | Ve | ery little | | |
| 3.26 | How were/are they involved? | | ** | |
| | | | Yes | No |
| | Through meetings | | | |
| | Through collecting inform | mation | | |
| | Through questionnaires | | | |
| | Informally | | | |
| | Other (please describe) | | | |
| 3.27 | Were/are parents involved in working | towards getting t | he network accre | edited? |
| | | Yes | | |
| | IF <i>NO</i> , GO TO Q | No OUESTION 3.13 | | |
| | IF Y | ES: | | |
| 3.28 | How many parents were involved? | | | |
| | Parents on the management | ent committee on | ly | |
| | A few parents | | | |
| | Most parents | | | |
| | All parents | | | |

| 3.29 | How involve | ed were they? | | | | |
|------|---------------------|--|------------------------|----------------|----------|----|
| | | | Very much | | | |
| | | | Somewhat | | | |
| | | | Very little | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| 3.30 | How were th | ney involved? | | Yes | | No |
| | | By letter | | | | |
| | | Through meetings | | | | |
| | | Through collecting in | nformation | | | |
| | | Through questionnain | res | | | |
| | | Informally | | | | |
| | | Other (please describ | pe) | | | |
| 3.31 | What kind oprocess? | of help were you able t | o get as you went thro | ugh the accred | ditation | |
| | process. | | | Yes | No | |
| | | Manuals/other writte | n materials | | | |
| | | Mentors/developmen | t workers | | | |
| | | Workshops | | | | |
| | | The local EYDCP | | | | |
| | | Contact with other in involved in the same | | | | |
| | | Local authority inspe | ection unit | | | |
| | | Other (please specify |) | | | |
| | | | | | | |

| 3.32 | How useful was the help you were able to get? | | | |
|------------------------|---|--------------------------|-----------------|-------------------|
| | | Very useful | Quite useful | Not very useful |
| | Manuals/other written materials | | | |
| | Mentors/development workers | | | |
| | The local EYDCP | | | |
| | Contact with other institutions involved in the same scheme | | | |
| | Other | | | |
| 3.33 | Did you come up against any major getting accredited? | difficulties as y Yes No | you went throug | gh the process of |
| IF NO, GO TO SECTION 4 | | | | |
| IF YES: | | | | |
| 3.34 | What were the difficulties you came | e up against? | | |
| 3.35 | How did you go about resolving tho | se difficulties? | | |

SECTION 4: IMPACT OF THE SCHEME

| | 4.1 Has taking part in the accredi | | type scheme helped you to | | |
|-----------------------------------|---|------------------|-----------------------------|--|--|
| 1 | improve the quality of service you provide? | | | | |
| | | Very much | | | |
| | | A little | | | |
| | | Not at all | | | |
| IF NO | , GO TO QUESTION 4.3 | | | | |
| IF YE | S: | | | | |
| 4.4 | What kind of changes, have you made to assured? | your service as | a result of getting quality | | |
| | | Yes | No | | |
| | Changed policies | | | | |
| | Changed practice | | | | |
| | Please specify: | | | | |
| 4.5 | Have there been any other advantages us | ing the scheme? | | | |
| | Ye | s \square | | | |
| | No | | | | |
| IF NO, GO TO QUESTION 4.5 IF YES: | | | | | |
| 4.4 | What have been the other advantages of | using the scheme | e? | | |

| 4.5 | Have there been any disadvantages in using the scheme? | | | |
|--|--|-------------|--------------------|------------------------|
| | | Yes | | |
| | | No | | |
| IF NO | O, GO TO QUESTION 4.7 | | | |
| IF YE | S: | | | |
| 4.6 | What have been the disadvantages o | f using the | e scheme? | |
| 4.7 | Has membership of the scheme had | any effect | on the demand for | r places from parents? |
| | | Demand | increased a lot | |
| | | Demand | increased a little | |
| | | Demand | decreased | |
| | | No chang | ge | |
| | | Don't kn | ow | |
| 4.8 Has your accreditation/kitemark-type scheme helped you to think particularly about your service for children with special needs? | | | | |
| | | Yes | | |
| | | No | | |
| IF NO, GO TO QUESTION 4.10 | | | | |
| IF YES: | | | | |

| 4.13 | How has your accreditation scheme helped you to think particularly about your service for children with special needs? |
|------|--|
| | Develop new policies |
| | Change working practices |
| | Additional staff training |
| | |
| | |
| 4.14 | Would you like to see your network continue to use the scheme in the future? |
| | Yes |
| | No |
| | |
| 4.15 | Would you recommend the scheme to other networks? |
| | Yes |
| | No |
| | |
| 4.16 | Any other comments? |

APPENDIX D SUMMARIES OF QUALITY ASSURANCE SCHEMES

Name of Scheme: Kids' Club Network's Quality Assurance Scheme for out

of school clubs: Aiming High

Main Aims: to create a recognised standard over and above the

basic requirements for registration;

enable clubs to demonstrate an approved standard; set targets and generate action plans for clubs; show clubs how to continue to improve;

enable parents and carers to know that the club provides a high quality service; enable TECs, employers and others

to impose quality thresholds;

strengthen the role of local authorities in improving provision through

annual inspections.

Levels of Quality: levels 1-3 (good, very good and excellent)

Key Areas for

Improvement: Commitment to Quality

(including written statements, planning, affordability and accessibility)

Positive Play Opportunities

(supervision support, planned range, addressing developmental needs

etc.)

Care Environment

(premises, equipment, routines, record-keeping, equal opportunities,

rules, safety etc.) Child-centred Service

(building relationships, participation and inclusion and effective

communication etc.)
Partnership with Parents

(collection and dissemination of information, involvement, attitudes

etc.) Access

(accessible premises, policies, affordability, admissions policies)

Equal Opportunities

(training, policies, positive play, clear procedures for dealing with

discrimination etc.)

Management

(appropriate structure, legal responsibilities, financial management

etc.)
Staffing

(ratios, staff development, equal opportunities, qualifications and

experience etc.)

Volunteers(selection, supervision and support etc.)

Administration

(financial systems, children s records, staff records, confidentiality

etc.) Food

(nutrition, individual needs, organisation etc.)

Premises

(safety and security, accessibility, areas for activities etc.)

School Collection and Delivery

(efficiency, safety, trained escorts etc.)

Local Networking

(community links, information to community, links with local organisations etc.)

Holidays

(specific indicators of quality for holiday playschemes including staffing,

contrast to school, records of scheme etc.)

Steps Towards Improvement (Process):

- 1. Staff and management make a commitment to quality.
- 2. Staff read through the quality areas and decide which level to work for.
- 3. Plan a portfolio to include a variety of written and visual evidence to include minutes from meetings, letters to parents, programmes of activities and photographs.
- 4. Collect evidence for each area of improvement.
- 5. Contact Kids' Club Network to arrange assessment
- 6. Approved assessor visits to carry out assessment. The portfolio provides a basis on which the assessor forms their visit. The visit lasts about four hours and the assessor will meet with parents, staff, management, and representatives of the management committee.
- 7. Club receives assessor's report with recommended level of attainment. The report includes recommendations on further action.
- 8. Club accepts recommendation.
- 9. Certificate is issued.
- 10. Club is quality assured.

Support Available:

Mentors defined as ideally trained through Kids' Club Network's Quality Assurance Scheme or an experienced playcare professional or a representative of the local authority or Training and Enterprise Council.

Name of Scheme: Pre School Learning Alliance Accreditation Scheme: Aiming for

Quality

Main Aims: To provide accreditation in addition to standards ensured by

registration under the Children s Act.

Levels of Quality: N/A

Key Areas for

Improvement: Setting Clear Aims and Objectives

(including written policy statements, plans for staff development

and education and care)

Curriculum Planning, Review and Evaluation

(curriculum/play plans for each child, regular meetings, evaluation)

Early Years Curriculum

(major areas of learning and experience provided for,

play activities supporting the curriculum)

Session Plans and Routines

(planning, choice, physical needs, food)

Staffing

(staffing level, qualifications and experience, training opportunties)

Interaction

(adults support learning, assisting in language development, codes of

conduct)

Parental Involvement

(information, participation)

Premises and Equipment

(safety, furniture and equipment, accessibility)

Safety

(safety, routines, adult supervision, food preparation)

Administration

(management, insurance, employment conditions, recruitment

procedures) Community Links

(links with community, PSLA)

For pre-schools with a parent and toddler sessions and

those offering full or extended daycare there are additional areas including considerations of curriculum, ratio of staff and links with

parents.

Steps Towards Improvement (Process):

1. Pre-school decides to seek accreditation. It is suggested that preliminary meetings are held

with stakeholders to provide information and organise the self-

assessment process.

- 2. Application made to Pre-school Learning Alliance National Centre for the accreditation materials.
- 3. Pre-school gathers a portfolio of evidence of its standard of provision. The self-assessment materials include criteria for the quality of provision and indicators against which practice can be assessed.
- 4. Pre-school conducts a self-assessment and makes any necessary improvements. Evidence is collected including plans of layout, photographs, parents' questionnaires, policy documents and publicity materials.
- 5. Pre-school applies for a visit from the a Pre-school Learning Alliance Accreditation Assessor.
- 6. Accreditation assessor visits to validate self- assessment
- 7. In unvalidated areas pre-school draws up action plans to begin to make necessary improvements and requests a second visit from the assessor.
- 8. Accreditation materials are submitted to Pre-school Learning Alliance's National Accreditation Panel.
- 9. Accreditation either granted or deferred.
- 10. For accredited pre-schools, re-accreditation is required after 3-years.

Support Available:

Through the Training and Fieldwork Department at the Pre-school Learning Alliance's National Centre. Local branch sub-committee can also provide a Pre-school Learning Alliance fieldworker or support worker to advise and help with the self-assessment process.

Name of Scheme: National Childminding Association Approved

Childminding network Scheme: Children Come First

Main Aims: To allow local authorities, TECs, employers and other agencies

to be sure that networks are providing childminding of the

highest quality.

To ensure that all childminders in the network are practising

according to the standards in the *Quality Childminding Charter* based on the NCMA s *Principles for Excellence in Childminding Practice*.

Levels of Quality: N/A

Key Areas for

Improvement: Childminding Status

(registration, insurance cover, awareness of current legislation

and guidance)

Children s Learning and Development

(relevant and appropriate play and learning, support, written records)

Working Partnership with Parents/Families

(sharing information, respect for traditions and practices of parents)

Children s Behaviour

(responses appropriate to age and development, clear boundaries)

Equality of Opportunity/Anti-Discrimination

(developing sense of identity, help develop positive attitudes to others)

Confidentiality

Keeping Children Safe

(awareness of signs and symptoms, plans for accidents, organising

environment)
Nutrition and Diet

(nutrition, agreement with parents)

Continuity

(providing services for long periods)

Business Practice

(keeping records and contracts)

Support and Liaison

(seeking advice and support)

Steps Towards Improvement (Process):

- 1. The childminding network tells NCMA that it wishes to seek approval.
- 2. The Training, Development and Consultancy Department at Head Office sends a How to apply for NCMA approval of childminders network pack to the network. This includes a tool kit which provides the tools and forms necessary to undertake the accreditation exercise.
- 3. The network assesses its readiness to meet NCMA standards for approval and makes any necessary changes to its working practices.
- 4. The network sends Form A to NCMA to indicate its intention to seek approval.
- 5. The network begins to assemble its pre-assessment portfolio of documents to provide evidence against laid-out performance indicators.
- 6. The network sends NCMA Form B to indicate that the portfolio is near to completion.
- 7. The network arranges the NCMA s assessor s visit, completes its pre-assessment portfolio, sends the portfolio to the assessor and makes other necessary preparation for the visit.
- 8. The NCMA assessor scrutinises the pre-assessment portfolio, records findings and prepares for the visit
- 9. The assessor visits the network
- 10. The assessor prepares the report, including any further requirements to be met prior to approval, and makes recommendations
- 11. The NCMA Network Approval Panel considers the assessor s155recommendations
- 12. The network is informed of NCMA s approval decision and arrangements are made for reporting back on fulfilment of any remaining requirements
- 13. If there are two or more childminders within the network who have been accredited to participate in an Early Years Development Partnership, NCMA advises the LEA and OFSTED of successful approval of the network. If the network has no accredited childminders when it is first approved by NCMA, it must inform NCMA when it has two or more accredited childminders within the network, and NCMA will then inform the LEA and OFSTED.

Support Available:

NCMA provides training and seminars and has a database. Local NCMA Regional Childminding Development Officers can also offer help.

Name of Scheme: CfBT Education Services: A Quality Assurance Scheme for

Nurseries and After-school Care

Main Aims: To offer opportunities for staff development (professional and

personal); To provide opportunities to evaluate practice against measurable standards and have these verified; To offer a gold

standard model to measure practice by.

Levels of Quality: N/A

Key Areas for

Improvement: Learning environment

(curriculum, recording/assessment, planning, evaluation, promoting learning, special needs, equal opportunities)

Social experience

(caring relationships, daily routines, managing behaviour, caring for

the environment, cultural diversity)

Partnerships

(parents, community, local authority, external support services, other

providers) Staffing

(qualifications and experience, practice guidelines, support and

appraisal, development and training, access to resources)

Management

(aims and ethos, supervising practice, staff support, reviews and

planning, financial managing)
Resources and Accommodation

(indoor space, outdoor space, staff facilities, play materials and

equipment, display)

Steps Towards Improvement (Process):

- 1. Obtain manual and study part 1 (Introduction) and part 2 (The Standards), which describe in detail the six key areas and specific criteria of a quality nursery environment. It is emphasised that this exercise should be undertaken collaboratively so that staff reach a shared understanding of the meaning of the six key areas.
- 2. Once a common understanding of the six key areas is reached, staff study parts 3 (Describing Practice) and 4 (Evidence) of the manual which describe the tasks to be carried out to gain accreditation.

- 3. The scheme suggests that specific tasks are delegated to staff to ensure everyone s involvement in compiling the submission. These include describing policy and practice.
- 4. Prepare a submission, which brings together extensive Descriptions of practice and relevant documentation (evidence) which demonstrates how practice meets the standards defined in the manual. This is estimated to take a period of approximately two months. Evidence might include copies of policy documents, curriculum documents, completed folios of work for 0-2 year olds and 3-5 year olds, records and minutes of meetings and photographs of displays and activities.
- 5. Send the submission to CfBT where it is examined by two experienced professionals.
- 6. Arrange visit from CfBT scrutineer.
- 7. CfBT write a report and recommend accreditation if appropriate. If accreditation is not recommended because of weakness in two or more areas, the nursery is required to address these issues and resubmit in a time of not less than six months after receipt of the report.

Support Available: workshops are offered to help staff prepare for submission. .

Name of Scheme: **EEL (Effective Early Learning Project) scheme:**

Evaluating and Improving Quality in Early Childhood Settings: A

Professional Development Programme

Main Aims: To develop and disseminate a cost-effective strategy to evaluate and

improve the quality and effectiveness of early learning available to young children in a wide range of education and care settings across

Scotland, Northern Ireland, England and Wales

To evaluate and compare rigorously and systematically the quality of early learning provided in a diverse range of early childhood and care

settings.

To support practitioners to improve on 'previous best' through gradual incremental change and development [The scheme adopts an 'inclusionary model' – something 'done with' participants not 'done'

to them]

Levels of Quality: N/A - simply 'improve on personal best'

Key Areas for

Improvement: In this case called '10 dimensions of quality'

Aims and Objectives

Learning experiences/curriculum Learning and Teaching strategies

Planning, assessment and record-keeping

Staffing

Physical Environment

Relationships and Interactions

Equal Opportunities

Parental Partnership, Home and Community Liaison

Monitoring and Evaluation

Steps Towards

Improvement: [The process and procedures encapsulate validated self-evaluation and

a programme of development. Whole thing takes 9-12 months].

Process: EVALUATION PHASE:

1. Staff and governors agree to participate – decide on who is going to be the EEL Support person. Inform parents about taking part in EEL. Register for accreditation.

2. EEL Support worker collects relevant documents relating to 10 areas of improvement, taking photographs as a key record of

evidence. Completes Physical Environment schedule. Distributes Professional biography questionnaire to staff.

- 3. EEL Support worker interviews manager, up to 5 children, staff and parents using given schedules and taking notes. Optional Governor interview.
- 4. EEL Support worker tracks up to 5 children, observing them 4 times each (am and pm) for 5 minutes. Systematic checklist observation sheet provided different one for children with SEN. Analyses observations (guidance given on drawing up graphs from this).
- 5. EEL Support worker uses Child Involvement Scale to observe up to 12 children ensuring range of sex and age. Each is observed 3 times for 2 minutes. Analyses observations (guidance given on drawing up graphs for this).
- 6. EEL Support worker uses Adult Engagement Scale with up to 5 adults 4 times each for 2 minutes different scale for adults working with children with SEN. Analyses observations (guidance given on drawing up graphs from this).
- 7. EEL Support worker compiles and presents evaluation report using the 10 areas for improvement as headings (Guidance booklet provided to help with writing report). Report to be validated by participants. Strengths and areas agreed for improvement are decided. Copy sent to EEL Project Team.

ACTION PLANNING PHASE

8. Develop Action Plan – EEL Support worker meets with External Adviser – discusses strengths and areas agreed for improvement – latter prioritised. Identify first step in first priority. Make short term planning agenda for 3-6 months. Identify and mobilise resources. Action planning with rest of staff and responsibilities agreed and allocated. EEL Support worker writes Action Plan (guidance given).

DEVELOPMENT STAGE

- 9. All participants share in monitoring and documenting progress of Action Plan evidence can include further observations, test results but must include:
- 10. Further application of Child Involvement Scale and
- 11. Further application of Adult Engagement Scale.

REFLECTION STAGE

- 12. Staff meet to reflect on their achievements and the evidence they have gathered showing the impact of action planning on children's learning. Decide on next cycle of action.
- 13. Final Report is compiled using guidance booklet provided.

Support Available:

An External Adviser operates as critical friend (LEA adviser, inspector, advisory teacher, development officer, Head of another setting).

Video is provided to help EEL Support Worker practise tracking children/do observations of adults and children.

Name of Scheme: National Day Nurseries Association: Quality Counts

Main Aims: To promote quality daycare and education for all children; Develop,

encourage and maintain high standards in care and education for the benefit of all children, their family units and their local communities; Develop and provide support services to organisations delivering education and care; Celebrate good practice and inform parental

choice.

Levels of Quality: N/A

Key Areas for

Improvement: Management and Staff

Recruitment and Selection of Staff

Staff Portfolios Student Portfolios Administration Records

Partnership with Parents/Carers

Environment Health & Safety

Nutrition and Serving of Food

Meeting of the Developmental Needs of Children

Provision of Integration of Children with Additional Needs

Child Protection Trips and Outings School Escort Service

Community

Out-of-school clubs

Steps Towards Improvement (Process):

1. Purchase Quality Counts pack

(Nursery familiarises itself with Standards and process of accreditation)

2. Nursery sends letter of commitment

(Stating nursery's commitment to take part in Quality

Assurance process – enclosed with the pack)

- 3. NDNA Appoints a Mentor
- 4. Mentor contacts Nursery (*Group meetings arranged*)
- 5. Evidence Gathering

(Nursery works through Quality Criteria Sections and builds

portfolio of evidence)

- 6. Nursery & Mentor agree on application for assessment (All applicable sections of Quality Criteria completed)
 Nursery applies to NDNA for assessment
 NDNA Assessor visits nursery
- 7.
- 8.
- Accreditation and Award of Certificate 9.

Support Available: Mentoring in group sessions, possible site visit, and telephone support.